10-Q 1 dd-2016930x10q.htm 10-Q
Table of Contents

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-Q

x | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2016
OR

o | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Commission File Number 1-815
E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company
(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware |  | 51-0014090
(State or other Jurisdiction of |  | (I.R.S. Employer
Incorporation or Organization) |  | Identification No.)

974 Centre Road, Wilmington, Delaware 19805
(Address of Principal Executive Offices)
(302) 774-1000
(Registrant’s Telephone Number)
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that registrant was required to submit and post such files.) Yes x No o
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” and “smaller reporting company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large Accelerated Filer x |  | Accelerated Filer o
Non-Accelerated Filer o |  | Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x
The Registrant had 869,342,000 shares (excludes 87,041,000 shares of treasury stock) of common stock, $0.30 par value, outstanding at October 17, 2016.

Table of Contents
E. I. DU PONT DE NEMOURS AND COMPANY
Table of Contents
The terms “DuPont” or the “company” as used herein refer to E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company and its consolidated subsidiaries, or to E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company, as the context may indicate.

|  | Page
Part I | Financial Information |
Item 1. | Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) |
| Consolidated Income Statements | 3
| Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income | 4
| Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets | 5
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows | 6
| Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements |
| Note 1. | Summary of Significant Accounting Policies | 7
| Note 2. | Proposed Merger with Dow Chemical | 8
| Note 3. | Divestitures and Other Transactions | 10
| Note 4. | Employee Separation / Asset Related Charges, Net | 12
| Note 5. | Other (Loss) Income, Net | 14
| Note 6. | Income Taxes | 15
| Note 7. | Earnings Per Share of Common Stock | 15
| Note 8. | Inventories | 16
| Note 9. | Other Intangible Assets | 16
| Note 10. | Short-Term and Long-Term Borrowings | 17
| Note 11. | Commitments and Contingent Liabilities | 17
| Note 12. | Stockholders’ Equity | 21
| Note 13. | Financial Instruments | 25
| Note 14. | Long-Term Employee Benefits | 29
| Note 15. | Segment Information | 31
Item 2. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 34
| Cautionary Statements About Forward-Looking Statements | 34
| Recent Developments | 36
| Results of Operations | 37
| Recent Accounting Pronouncements | 40
| Segment Reviews | 41
| Liquidity & Capital Resources | 44
| Contractual Obligations | 46
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 46
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 47
Part II | Other Information |
Item 1. | Legal Proceedings | 48
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 48
Item 2. | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds: Issuer Purchases of Equity | 49
Item 5. | Other Information | 50
Item 6. | Exhibits | 50
Signature |  | 51
Exhibit Index |  | 52

2

Table of Contents
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. | CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company
Consolidated Income Statements (Unaudited)
(Dollars in millions, except per share)

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Net sales | $ | 4,917 |  | $ | 4,873 |  | $ | 19,383 |  | $ | 19,831 |
Cost of goods sold | 3,090 |  | 3,084 |  | 11,322 |  | 11,703 |
Other operating charges | 176 |  | 91 |  | 504 |  | 413 |
Selling, general and administrative expenses | 1,016 |  | 1,046 |  | 3,355 |  | 3,540 |
Research and development expense | 410 |  | 441 |  | 1,260 |  | 1,415 |
Other (loss) income, net | (16 | ) | 98 |  | 407 |  | 552 |
Interest expense | 93 |  | 82 |  | 278 |  | 260 |
Employee separation / asset related charges, net | 172 |  | — |  | 159 |  | 40 |
(Loss) income from continuing operations before income taxes | (56 | ) | 227 |  | 2,912 |  | 3,012 |
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes on continuing operations | (69 | ) | 96 |  | 643 |  | 886 |
Income from continuing operations after income taxes | 13 |  | 131 |  | 2,269 |  | 2,126 |
(Loss) income from discontinued operations after income taxes | (7 | ) | 104 |  | (7 | ) | 89 |
Net income | 6 |  | 235 |  | 2,262 |  | 2,215 |
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests | 4 |  | — |  | 14 |  | 9 |
Net income attributable to DuPont | $ | 2 |  | $ | 235 |  | $ | 2,248 |  | $ | 2,206 |
Basic earnings (loss) per share of common stock: |  |  |  |
Basic earnings per share of common stock from continuing operations | $ | 0.01 |  | $ | 0.14 |  | $ | 2.57 |  | $ | 2.34 |
Basic (loss) earnings per share of common stock from discontinued operations | (0.01 | ) | 0.12 |  | (0.01 | ) | 0.10 |
Basic earnings per share of common stock | $ | — |  | $ | 0.26 |  | $ | 2.56 |  | $ | 2.44 |
Diluted earnings (loss) per share of common stock: |  |  |  |
Diluted earnings per share of common stock from continuing operations | $ | 0.01 |  | $ | 0.14 |  | $ | 2.56 |  | $ | 2.33 |
Diluted (loss) earnings per share of common stock from discontinued operations | (0.01 | ) | 0.12 |  | (0.01 | ) | 0.10 |
Diluted earnings per share of common stock | $ | — |  | $ | 0.26 |  | $ | 2.55 |  | $ | 2.43 |
Dividends per share of common stock | $ | 0.38 |  | $ | 0.38 |  | $ | 1.14 |  | $ | 1.34 |

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements beginning on page 7.
3

Table of Contents
E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Unaudited)
(Dollars in millions, except per share)

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Net income | $ | 6 |  | $ | 235 |  | $ | 2,262 |  | $ | 2,215 |
Other comprehensive income (loss), before tax: |  |  |  |
Cumulative translation adjustment | 114 |  | (125 | ) | 187 |  | (1,405 | )
Net revaluation and clearance of cash flow hedges to earnings: |  |  |  |
Additions and revaluations of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges | (3 | ) | (22 | ) | 34 |  | (36 | )
Clearance of hedge results to earnings | — |  | — |  | 18 |  | 12 |
Net revaluation and clearance of cash flow hedges to earnings | (3 | ) | (22 | ) | 52 |  | (24 | )
Pension benefit plans: |  |  |  |
Net (loss) gain | (228 | ) | 634 |  | (2,700 | ) | 628 |
Effect of foreign exchange rates | 4 |  | 54 |  | 36 |  | 92 |
Reclassifications to net income: |  |  |  |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (2 | ) | (3 | ) | (5 | ) | (6 | )
Amortization of loss | 229 |  | 172 |  | 605 |  | 591 |
Curtailment / settlement loss, net | 21 |  | 37 |  | 125 |  | 46 |
Pension benefit plans, net | 24 |  | 894 |  | (1,939 | ) | 1,351 |
Other benefit plans: |  |  |  |
Net loss | — |  | (73 | ) | (265 | ) | (73 | )
Effect of foreign exchange rates | (2 | ) | (1 | ) | (2 | ) | (1 | )
Reclassifications to net income: |  |  |  |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (36 | ) | (39 | ) | (111 | ) | (143 | )
Amortization of loss | 21 |  | 20 |  | 56 |  | 58 |
Curtailment gain, net | — |  | (274 | ) | (33 | ) | (274 | )
Other benefit plans, net | (17 | ) | (367 | ) | (355 | ) | (433 | )
Net unrealized gain on securities | 5 |  | — |  | 11 |  | — |
Other comprehensive income (loss), before tax | 123 |  | 380 |  | (2,044 | ) | (511 | )
Income tax (expense) benefit related to items of other comprehensive income (loss) | (33 | ) | (176 | ) | 773 |  | (312 | )
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | 90 |  | 204 |  | (1,271 | ) | (823 | )
Comprehensive income | 96 |  | 439 |  | 991 |  | 1,392 |
Less: Comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests | 4 |  | — |  | 14 |  | 9 |
Comprehensive income attributable to DuPont | $ | 92 |  | $ | 439 |  | $ | 977 |  | $ | 1,383 |

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements beginning on page 7.
4

Table of Contents
E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Unaudited)
(Dollars in millions, except per share)

| September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
Assets |  |  |  |
Current assets |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 4,452 |  | $ | 5,300 |
Marketable securities | 1,080 |  | 906 |
Accounts and notes receivable, net | 7,073 |  | 4,643 |
Inventories | 5,168 |  | 6,140 |
Prepaid expenses | 525 |  | 398 |
Total current assets | 18,298 |  | 17,387 |
Property, plant and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation (September 30, 2016 - $14,895; December 31, 2015 - $14,346) | 9,654 |  | 9,784 |
Goodwill | 4,267 |  | 4,248 |
Other intangible assets | 3,787 |  | 4,144 |
Investment in affiliates | 687 |  | 688 |
Deferred income taxes | 4,466 |  | 3,799 |
Other assets | 1,322 |  | 1,116 |
Total | $ | 42,481 |  | $ | 41,166 |
Liabilities and Equity |  |  |  |
Current liabilities |  |  |  |
Accounts payable | $ | 2,627 |  | $ | 3,398 |
Short-term borrowings and capital lease obligations | 3,242 |  | 1,165 |
Income taxes | 109 |  | 173 |
Other accrued liabilities | 3,132 |  | 5,580 |
Total current liabilities | 9,110 |  | 10,316 |
Long-term borrowings and capital lease obligations | 8,114 |  | 7,642 |
Other liabilities | 14,927 |  | 12,591 |
Deferred income taxes | 376 |  | 417 |
Total liabilities | 32,527 |  | 30,966 |
Commitments and contingent liabilities |  |  |  |
Stockholders’ equity |  |  |  |
Preferred stock | 237 |  | 237 |
Common stock, $0.30 par value; 1,800,000,000 shares authorized; Issued at September 30, 2016 - 956,356,000; December 31, 2015 - 958,388,000 | 287 |  | 288 |
Additional paid-in capital | 11,214 |  | 11,081 |
Reinvested earnings | 15,407 |  | 14,510 |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss | (10,667 | ) | (9,396 | )
Common stock held in treasury, at cost (87,041,000 shares at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015) | (6,727 | ) | (6,727 | )
Total DuPont stockholders’ equity | 9,751 |  | 9,993 |
Noncontrolling interests | 203 |  | 207 |
Total equity | 9,954 |  | 10,200 |
Total | $ | 42,481 |  | $ | 41,166 |

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements beginning on page 7.
5

Table of Contents
E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)
(Dollars in millions)

| Nine Months Ended
| September 30,
| 2016 | 2015
Operating activities |  |
Net income | $ | 2,262 |  | $ | 2,215 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash used for operating activities: |  |  |  |
Depreciation | 707 |  | 856 |
Amortization of intangible assets | 272 |  | 307 |
Net periodic pension benefit cost | 474 |  | 445 |
Contributions to pension plans | (427 | ) | (260 | )
Gain on sale of businesses and other assets | (385 | ) | (48 | )
Other operating activities - net | 668 |  | 89 |
Change in operating assets and liabilities - net | (4,648 | ) | (5,449 | )
Cash used for operating activities | (1,077 | ) | (1,845 | )
Investing activities |  |  |  |
Purchases of property, plant and equipment | (759 | ) | (1,291 | )
Investments in affiliates | (2 | ) | (59 | )
Payments for businesses - net of cash acquired | — |  | (77 | )
Proceeds from sale of businesses and other assets - net | 240 |  | 79 |
Purchases of short-term financial instruments | (1,462 | ) | (928 | )
Proceeds from maturities and sales of short-term financial instruments | 1,294 |  | 676 |
Foreign currency exchange contract settlements | (370 | ) | 543 |
Other investing activities - net | (16 | ) | 12 |
Cash used for investing activities | (1,075 | ) | (1,045 | )
Financing activities |  |  |  |
Dividends paid to stockholders | (1,004 | ) | (1,210 | )
Net increase in short-term (less than 90 days) borrowings | 2,624 |  | 1,161 |
Long-term and other borrowings: |  |
Receipts | 783 |  | 3,630 |
Payments | (831 | ) | (1,529 | )
Repurchase of common stock | (416 | ) | (2,353 | )
Proceeds from exercise of stock options | 140 |  | 208 |
Cash transferred to Chemours at spin-off | — |  | (250 | )
Other financing activities - net | (16 | ) | (87 | )
Cash provided by (used for) financing activities | 1,280 |  | (430 | )
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash | 24 |  | (266 | )
Decrease in cash and cash equivalents | $ | (848 | ) | $ | (3,586 | )
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | 5,300 |  | 6,910 |
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period | $ | 4,452 |  | $ | 3,324 |

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements beginning on page 7.
6

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
Interim Financial Statements
The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America (GAAP) for interim financial information and the instructions to Form 10-Q and Rule 10-01 of Regulation S-X. In the opinion of management, all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair statement of the results for interim periods have been included. Results for interim periods should not be considered indicative of results for a full year. These interim Consolidated Financial Statements should be read in conjunction with the audited Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes thereto contained in the company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015, collectively referred to as the “2015 Annual Report”. The Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of the company and all of its subsidiaries in which a controlling interest is maintained, as well as variable interest entities (VIEs) for which DuPont is the primary beneficiary.
Basis of Presentation
Certain reclassifications of prior year's data have been made to conform to current year's presentation. On July 1, 2015, the company completed the separation of its Performance Chemicals segment through the spin-off of all of the issued and outstanding stock of The Chemours Company (Chemours). In accordance with GAAP, the financial position and results of operations of the Performance Chemicals segment are presented as discontinued operations and, as such, have been excluded from continuing operations and segment results for all periods presented. The sum of the individual earnings per share amounts from continuing operations and discontinued operations may not equal the total company earnings per share amounts due to rounding. The cash flows and comprehensive income related to the Performance Chemicals segment have not been segregated and are included in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows and Comprehensive Income, respectively, for all periods presented. Amounts related to the Performance Chemicals segment are consistently included or excluded from the Notes to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements based on the respective financial statement line item. See Note 3 for additional information.
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
Accounting Pronouncements Implemented in 2016
In November 2015, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2015-17, Income Taxes (Topic 740), Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes. The amendments under the new guidance require that deferred tax liabilities and assets be classified as noncurrent in a classified statement of financial position. The guidance is effective for financial statements issued for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016, and interim periods within those annual periods. Earlier application is permitted for all entities as of the beginning of an interim or annual reporting period. The amendments in this ASU may be applied either prospectively to all deferred tax liabilities and assets or retrospectively to all periods presented. The company adopted this guidance effective January 1, 2016 on a retrospective basis. As a result of the adoption, $368 and $37 of deferred tax assets and liabilities, respectively, were reclassified from current to noncurrent assets and liabilities, respectively, as of December 31, 2015.
In May 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-07, Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820), Disclosures for Investments in Certain Entities that Calculate Net Asset Value per Share or its Equivalent. This guidance removes the requirement to categorize within the fair value hierarchy all investments for which fair value is measured using the net asset value per share practical expedient. The guidance also removes the requirement to make certain disclosures for all investments that are eligible to be measured at fair value using the net asset value per share practical expedient. Rather, those disclosures are limited to investments for which the entity has elected to measure the fair value using that practical expedient. The guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2015, and interim periods within those fiscal years. A reporting entity should apply the amendments retrospectively to all periods presented and early adoption is permissible. The company adopted this guidance effective January 1, 2016. The guidance only impacts disclosure and did not impact the company's financial position or results of operations.
New Accounting Pronouncements to be Implemented
In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230), Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments. The new guidance will make eight targeted changes to how cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows. The guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption is permitted, including adoption in an interim period. If an entity early adopts the amendments in an interim period, any adjustments should be reflected as of the beginning of the fiscal year that includes that interim period. An entity that elects early adoption must adopt all of the amendments in the same period. The new guidance will require adoption on a retrospective basis unless it is impracticable to apply, in which case it would be required to apply the amendments prospectively as of the earliest date practicable. The company is currently evaluating the impact this guidance will have on the Consolidated Financial Statements and related disclosures.
7

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09, Compensation - Stock Compensation (Topic 718), Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting. The ASU was issued as part of the FASB Simplification Initiative and involves several aspects of accounting for shared-based payment transactions, including the income tax consequences, forfeitures and classification on the statement of cash flows. The guidance is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016, and interim periods within those annual periods. The company is currently evaluating the impact this guidance will have on the Consolidated Financial Statements and related disclosures.
In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842). The amendments under the new guidance will require lessees to recognize almost all leases on their balance sheet as a right-of-use asset and a lease liability, other than leases that meet the definition of a short- term lease. For income statement purposes, the FASB retained a dual model, requiring leases to be classified as either operating or finance. Classification will be based on criteria that are largely similar to those applied in current lease accounting. Lessor accounting is similar to the current model, but updated to align with certain changes to the lessee model and the new revenue recognition standard. The new leasing standard will be effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption is permitted. The new standard must be adopted using a modified retrospective transition, requiring application at the beginning of the earliest comparative period presented. The company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this guidance on its financial position and results of operations.
In May 2014, the FASB and the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) jointly issued ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), which was further updated in March, April, and May 2016. The new guidance clarifies the principles for recognizing revenue and develops a common revenue standard for GAAP and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS). The core principle of the guidance is that an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods and services. In July 2015, the FASB approved a deferral of the ASU effective date from annual and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2016 to annual and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2017. The company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this guidance on its financial position and results of operations.
Note 2. Proposed Merger with Dow Chemical
On December 11, 2015, DuPont and The Dow Chemical Company (Dow) announced entry into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the Merger Agreement), under which the companies will combine in an all-stock merger of equals (the Merger Transaction) subject to satisfaction of customary closing conditions, including receipt of regulatory approval. The combined company will be named DowDuPont Inc. (DowDuPont). Following the consummation of the Merger Transaction, DuPont and Dow intend to pursue, subject to the receipt of approval by the board of directors of DowDuPont, the separation of the combined company’s agriculture business, specialty products business and material science business through a series of tax-efficient transactions (collectively, the Business Separations.)
Additional information about the Merger Agreement and the Business Separations is set forth in the company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) on December 11, 2015; the company’s 2015 Annual Report filed with the SEC on February 4, 2016 and the registration statement on Form S-4 (File No. 333-209869) (as amended, the Registration Statement) filed by DowDuPont and declared effective by the SEC on June 9, 2016. The Registration Statement constitutes a prospectus of DowDuPont and a joint proxy statement of Dow and DuPont. The joint proxy statement relates to the separate special meetings of the companies’ respective common stock shareholders of record as of the close of business on June 2, 2016, to adopt the Merger Agreement and related matters. DuPont's special meeting of stockholders was held on July 20, 2016, which resulted in a vote for adoption of the Merger Agreement and approval of related matters.
On August 11, 2016, DuPont and Dow confirmed that the European Commission had initiated a Phase II review of the proposed merger under the European Union Merger Regulation. Phase II generally provides the Commission with 90 working days to review the pending transaction. On September 2, 2016, DuPont and Dow mutually agreed to grant the European Commission an extension of 10 working days in connection with its Phase II review. The European Commission subsequently announced that it suspended its review pending receipt of additional information. After receiving the additional information, the European Commission resumed its review in late September 2016. As a result, the European Commission could take until early February 2017 to complete its review. DuPont and Dow continue to work constructively with regulators to address questions and obtain approval, and to prepare for closing as soon as possible after closing conditions have been met. Consummation of the Merger Transaction is contingent on satisfaction of customary closing conditions, including the receipt of regulatory approval from the U.S., European Union, China, Brazil and Canada. In the event that regulators in key jurisdictions utilize their respective full allotted time to complete review and approval of the Merger Transaction, closing would be expected to occur in the first quarter of 2017.
8

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the company incurred $122 and $222, respectively, of costs in connection with the planned merger with Dow. These costs were recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements and primarily include financial advisory, legal, accounting, consulting and other advisory fees and expenses.
9

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 3. Divestitures and Other Transactions
DuPont (Shenzhen) Manufacturing Limited
In March 2016, the company recognized the sale of its 100 percent ownership interest in DuPont (Shenzhen) Manufacturing Limited to the Feixiang Group. The sale of the entity, which held certain buildings and other assets, resulted in a pre-tax gain of $369 ($214 net of tax). The gain was recorded in other (loss) income, net in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and reflected as a Corporate item.
Performance Chemicals
On July 1, 2015 (the Distribution Date), DuPont completed the separation of its Performance Chemicals segment through the spin-off of all of the issued and outstanding stock of Chemours (the Separation). To effect the spin-off, DuPont distributed to its stockholders one share of Chemours common stock, par value $0.01 per share, for every five shares of DuPont common stock, par value $0.30 per share, (the Distribution) outstanding as of 5:00 p.m. June 23, 2015, the record date for the Distribution. In lieu of fractional shares of Chemours, stockholders of DuPont received cash, which generally was taxable. In connection with the Separation, the company and Chemours entered into a Separation Agreement, discussed below, and a Tax Matters Agreement and certain ancillary agreements, including an employee matters agreement, agreements related to transition and site services, and intellectual property cross licensing arrangements. In addition, the companies have entered into certain supply agreements. In the first quarter 2016, the company prepaid $190 for certain goods and services expected to be delivered by Chemours over twelve to fifteen months. As of September 30, 2016, the balance of the prepayment was $94 recorded within prepaid expenses on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet.
Separation Agreement
The company and Chemours entered into a Separation Agreement that sets forth, among other things, the agreements between the company and Chemours regarding the principal transactions necessary to effect the Separation and also sets forth ancillary agreements that govern certain aspects of the company’s relationship with Chemours after the separation. Among other matters, the Separation Agreement and the ancillary agreements provide for the allocation between DuPont and Chemours of assets, employees, liabilities and obligations (including investments, property and employee benefits and tax-related assets and liabilities) attributable to periods prior to, at and after the completion of the Separation.
Pursuant to the Separation Agreement, Chemours indemnifies DuPont against certain litigation, environmental, workers' compensation and other liabilities that arose prior to the distribution. The term of this indemnification is indefinite and includes defense costs and expenses, as well as monetary and non-monetary settlements and judgments. At September 30, 2016, the indemnified assets are $82 within accounts and notes receivable, net and $391 within other assets offset by the corresponding liabilities of $82 within other accrued liabilities and $391 within other liabilities.
The results of operations of the Performance Chemicals segment are presented as discontinued operations as summarized below:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Net sales | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | 2,810 |
Cost of goods sold | — |  | — |  | — |  | 2,215 |
Other operating charges | 10 |  | 59 |  | 30 |  | 369 |
Selling, general and administrative expenses | — |  | (277 | ) | — |  | (87 | )
Research and development expense | — |  | — |  | — |  | 40 |
Other (loss) income, net | — |  | — |  | — |  | 27 |
Interest expense | — |  | — |  | — |  | 32 |
Employee separation / asset related charges, net | — |  | — |  | — |  | 59 |
(Loss) income from discontinued operations before income taxes | (10 | ) | 218 |  | (30 | ) | 209 |
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes | (3 | ) | 108 |  | (11 | ) | 114 |
(Loss) income from discontinued operations after income taxes | $ | (7 | ) | $ | 110 |  | $ | (19 | ) | $ | 95 |

10

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, and the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, the company incurred $10 and $30, and $68 and $289 of costs, respectively, in connection with the transaction primarily related to professional fees associated with preparation of regulatory filings and separation activities within finance, tax, legal, and information system functions. Loss (income) from discontinued operations during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, and the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, includes $10 and $30, and $59 and $243 of these costs, respectively. Income from continuing operations during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, includes $9 and $26 of these costs, respectively, recorded in other operating charges in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements. Income from continuing operations during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 also included $20 of transaction costs incurred for a premium associated with the early retirement of DuPont debt. The company exchanged notes received from Chemours in May 2015 (as part of a dividend payment) for DuPont debt that it then retired. These costs were reported in interest expense in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements.
As a result of the separation, the company recorded an other long-term employee benefit plan curtailment gain of $274 and re-measured the associated plans as of July 1, 2015. The company also recorded a pension curtailment gain of $7 and re-measured the principal U.S. pension plan as of July 1, 2015. See Note 14 for further discussion.
Income from discontinued operations during the nine months ended September 30, 2015, included a restructuring charge of $59, consisting of severance and related benefit costs associated with the Performance Chemicals segment to achieve fixed cost and operational productivity improvements for Chemours post-spin.
The following table presents depreciation, amortization and purchases of property, plant and equipment of the discontinued operations related to Performance Chemicals:

| Nine Months Ended
| September 30,
| 2015
Depreciation | $ | 126 |
Amortization of intangible assets | 2 |
Purchases of property, plant and equipment | 235 |

11

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 4. Employee Separation / Asset Related Charges, Net
La Porte Plant, La Porte, Texas
In March 2016, DuPont announced its decision to not re-start the Agriculture segment’s insecticide manufacturing facility at the La Porte site located in La Porte, Texas. The facility manufactures Lannate® and Vydate® insecticides and has been shut down since November 2014. As a result of this decision, during the nine months ended September 30, 2016, a pre-tax charge of $75 was recorded in employee separation / asset related charges, net which included $41 of asset related charges, $18 of contract termination costs, and $16 of employee severance and related benefit costs.
2016 Global Cost Savings and Restructuring Plan
At September 30, 2016, total liabilities related to the program were $199. A complete discussion of restructuring initiatives is included in the company's 2015 Annual Report in Note 4, "Employee Separation / Asset Related Charges, Net."
Account balances and activity for the restructuring program are summarized below:

| Severance and Related Benefit Costs | Asset Related Charges | Other Non-Personnel Charges 1 | Total
Balance at December 31, 2015 | $ | 648 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 32 |  | $ | 680 |
Payments | (335 | ) | — |  | (25 | ) | (360 | )
Net translation adjustment | 3 |  | — |  | — |  | 3 |
Other adjustments | (135 | ) | 53 |  | 11 |  | (71 | )
Asset write-offs | — |  | (53 | ) | — |  | (53 | )
Balance as of September 30, 2016 | $ | 181 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 18 |  | $ | 199 |

1. | Other non-personnel charges consist of contractual obligation costs.

During the three months ended September 30, 2016, a net charge of $17 was recorded, consisting of $14 of employee separation / asset related charges, net and $3 in other (loss) income, net. The charge was associated with the identification of additional asset related projects in certain segments. During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, a net (benefit) charge of $(71) was recorded, consisting of $(74) in employee separation / asset related charges, net and $3 in other (loss) income, net. This was primarily due to a reduction in severance and related benefit costs partially offset by the identification of additional projects in certain segments. The reduction in severance and related benefit costs was driven by the elimination of positions at a lower cost than expected as a result of redeployments and attrition as well as lower than estimated individual severance costs.
The net charge (benefit) related to the segments for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 was as follows:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2016
Agriculture | $ | 13 |  | $ | 29 |
Electronics & Communications | 2 |  | (13 | )
Industrial Biosciences | — |  | (4 | )
Nutrition & Health | 1 |  | (12 | )
Performance Materials | (2 | ) | (7 | )
Protection Solutions | — |  | (10 | )
Other | — |  | 3 |
Corporate expenses | 3 |  | (57 | )
| $ | 17 |  | $ | (71 | )

12

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
2014 Restructuring Program
At September 30, 2016, total liabilities related to the program were $33. A complete discussion of restructuring initiatives is included in the company's 2015 Annual Report in Note 4, "Employee Separation / Asset Related Charges, Net."
Account balances and activity related to the program are summarized below:

| Severance and Related Benefit Costs | Other Non-Personnel Charges 1 | Total
Balance at December 31, 2015 | $ | 76 |  | $ | 2 |  | $ | 78 |
Payments | (45 | ) | — |  | (45 | )
Balance as of September 30, 2016 | $ | 31 |  | $ | 2 |  | $ | 33 |

1. | Other non-personnel charges consist of contractual obligation costs.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, a $2 net adjustment to the estimated costs associated with the 2014 restructuring program was recorded in employee separation / asset related charges, net in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements. This was primarily due to the identification of additional projects in certain segments, offset by lower than estimated individual severance costs and workforce reductions achieved through non-severance programs. The adjustments related to the segments for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 were as follows: Agriculture - $4, Electronics & Communications - $(11), Industrial Biosciences - $1, Nutrition & Health - $4, Performance Materials - $2, Protection Solutions - $(1), and Other - $3.
Asset Impairment
During the third quarter 2016, the company completed its annual goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets impairment tests. The company recognized a $158 pre-tax impairment charge in employee separation / asset related charges, net during the three months ended September 30, 2016 related to indefinite-lived intangible trade names within the Industrial Biosciences segment. In connection with business strategy reviews and brand realignment conducted during the third quarter 2016, the company decided to phase out the use of certain acquired trade names within the segment resulting in a change from an indefinite life to a finite useful life for these assets. As a result of these changes, the carrying value of the trade name assets exceeded the fair value.
The basis of the fair value for the charges was calculated utilizing an income approach (relief from royalty method) using Level 3 inputs within the fair value hierarchy, as described in the company’s 2015 Annual Report in Note 1, “Summary of Significant Accounting Policies.” The key assumptions used in the calculation included projected revenue, royalty rates and discount rates. These key assumptions involve management judgment and estimates relating to future operating performance and economic conditions that may differ from actual cash flows. The remaining net book value of the trade names at September 30, 2016 was approximately $28, which represents fair value.
Based on the results of the annual impairment test there were no other indicators of impairment of goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets at September 30, 2016.
Cost Basis Investment Impairment
During the first quarter 2015, a $38 pre-tax impairment charge was recorded in employee separation / asset related charges, net within the Other segment. The majority related to a cost basis investment in which the assessment resulted from the venture's revised operating plan reflecting underperformance of its European wheat based ethanol facility and deteriorating European ethanol market conditions. As a result, the carrying value of DuPont's 6 percent cost basis investment in this venture exceeded its fair value by $37, such that an impairment charge was recorded.
13

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 5. Other (Loss) Income, Net

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Royalty income | $ | 27 |  | $ | 27 |  | $ | 108 |  | $ | 91 |
Interest income | 31 |  | 33 |  | 74 |  | 98 |
Equity in earnings of affiliates, net | 22 |  | 1 |  | 60 |  | 19 |
Net gain on sales of businesses and other assets 1 | — |  | 43 |  | 384 |  | 74 |
Net exchange (losses) gains | (76 | ) | (36 | ) | (212 | ) | 54 |
Miscellaneous income and expenses, net 2 | (20 | ) | 30 |  | (7 | ) | 216 |
Other (loss) income, net | $ | (16 | ) | $ | 98 |  | $ | 407 |  | $ | 552 |

1. | Includes a pre-tax gain of $369 ($214 net of tax) for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 related to the sale of DuPont (Shenzhen) Manufacturing Limited. See Note 3 for additional information.

2. | Miscellaneous income and expenses, net, includes interest items, gains related to litigation settlements, gains/losses on available-for-sale securities and other items.

The following table summarizes the impacts of the company's foreign currency hedging program on the company's results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015. The company routinely uses foreign currency exchange contracts to offset its net exposures, by currency, related to the foreign currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities. The objective of this program is to maintain an approximately balanced position in foreign currencies in order to minimize, on an after-tax basis, the effects of exchange rate changes on net monetary asset positions. The hedging program gains (losses) are largely taxable (tax deductible) in the U.S., whereas the offsetting exchange gains (losses) on the re-measurement of certain net monetary asset positions are not taxable (tax deductible) in their local jurisdictions. The net pre-tax exchange gains (losses) are recorded in other (loss) income, net and the related tax impact is recorded in provision for income taxes on continuing operations in the interim Consolidated Income Statements.

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Subsidiary Monetary Position Gain (Loss) |  |  |  |
Pre-tax exchange gain (loss) | $ | 6 |  | $ | (210 | ) | $ | 185 |  | $ | (381 | )
Local tax benefits (expenses) | 18 |  | 67 |  | (29 | ) | (17 | )
Net after-tax impact from subsidiary exchange gain (loss) | 24 |  | (143 | ) | 156 |  | (398 | )
Hedging Program Gain (Loss) |  |  |  |
Pre-tax exchange (loss) gain | (82 | ) | 174 |  | (397 | ) | 435 |
Tax benefits (expenses) | 30 |  | (63 | ) | 143 |  | (157 | )
Net after-tax impact from hedging program exchange (loss) gain | (52 | ) | 111 |  | (254 | ) | 278 |
Total Exchange Gain (Loss) |  |  |  |
Pre-tax exchange (loss) gain | (76 | ) | (36 | ) | (212 | ) | 54 |
Tax benefits (expenses) | 48 |  | 4 |  | 114 |  | (174 | )
Net after-tax exchange loss | $ | (28 | ) | $ | (32 | ) | $ | (98 | ) | $ | (120 | )

14

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 6. Income Taxes
Each year the company files hundreds of tax returns in the various national, state and local income taxing jurisdictions in which it operates. These tax returns are subject to examination and possible challenge by the tax authorities. Positions challenged by the tax authorities may be settled or appealed by the company. As a result, there is an uncertainty in income taxes recognized in the company’s financial statements in accordance with accounting for income taxes and accounting for uncertainty in income taxes. It is reasonably possible that net reductions to the company’s global unrecognized tax benefits could be in the range of $100 to $120 within the next twelve months with the majority due to the settlement of uncertain tax positions with various tax authorities.
Note 7. Earnings Per Share of Common Stock
Set forth below is a reconciliation of the numerator and denominator for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations for the periods indicated:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Numerator: |  |  |  |
Income from continuing operations after income taxes attributable to DuPont | $ | 9 |  | $ | 131 |  | $ | 2,255 |  | $ | 2,117 |
Preferred dividends | (2 | ) | (2 | ) | (7 | ) | (7 | )
Income from continuing operations after income taxes available to DuPont common stockholders | $ | 7 |  | $ | 129 |  | $ | 2,248 |  | $ | 2,110 |
(Loss) income from discontinued operations after income taxes available to DuPont common stockholders | $ | (7 | ) | $ | 104 |  | $ | (7 | ) | $ | 89 |
Net income available to common stockholders | $ | — |  | $ | 233 |  | $ | 2,241 |  | $ | 2,199 |
Denominator: |  |  |  |
Weighted-average number of common shares outstanding - Basic | 874,292,000 |  | 887,275,000 |  | 874,274,000 |  | 899,883,000 |
Dilutive effect of the company’s employee compensation plans | 5,099,000 |  | 4,011,000 |  | 4,332,000 |  | 5,639,000 |
Weighted-average number of common shares outstanding - Diluted | 879,391,000 |  | 891,286,000 |  | 878,606,000 |  | 905,522,000 |

The following average number of stock options were antidilutive, and therefore not included in the dilutive earnings per share calculations:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Average number of stock options | 4,558,000 |  | 8,510,000 |  | 4,885,000 |  | 4,622,000 |

The change in the average number of stock options that were antidilutive in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 compared to the same period last year was due to changes in the company's average stock price.
15

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 8. Inventories

| September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
Finished products | $ | 2,761 |  | $ | 3,779 |
Semi-finished products | 1,922 |  | 1,780 |
Raw materials, stores and supplies | 677 |  | 783 |
| 5,360 |  | 6,342 |
Adjustment of inventories to a last-in, first-out (LIFO) basis | (192 | ) | (202 | )
Total | $ | 5,168 |  | $ | 6,140 |

Note 9. Other Intangible Assets
The gross carrying amounts and accumulated amortization of other intangible assets by major class are as follows:

| September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
| Gross | Accumulated Amortization | Net | Gross | Accumulated Amortization | Net
Intangible assets subject to amortization (Definite-lived): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Customer lists | $ | 1,625 |  | $ | (580 | ) | $ | 1,045 |  | $ | 1,621 |  | $ | (529 | ) | $ | 1,092 |
Patents | 503 |  | (257 | ) | 246 |  | 454 |  | (220 | ) | 234 |
Purchased and licensed technology | 1,170 |  | (815 | ) | 355 |  | 1,173 |  | (649 | ) | 524 |
Trademarks / trade names 2 | 54 |  | (14 | ) | 40 |  | 26 |  | (13 | ) | 13 |
Other 1 | 179 |  | (81 | ) | 98 |  | 180 |  | (72 | ) | 108 |
| 3,531 |  | (1,747 | ) | 1,784 |  | 3,454 |  | (1,483 | ) | 1,971 |
Intangible assets not subject to amortization (Indefinite-lived): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
In-process research and development | 73 |  | — |  | 73 |  | 72 |  | — |  | 72 |
Microbial cell factories | 306 |  | — |  | 306 |  | 306 |  | — |  | 306 |
Pioneer germplasm | 1,056 |  | — |  | 1,056 |  | 1,048 |  | — |  | 1,048 |
Trademarks / trade names 2 | 568 |  | — |  | 568 |  | 747 |  | — |  | 747 |
| 2,003 |  | — |  | 2,003 |  | 2,173 |  | — |  | 2,173 |
Total | $ | 5,534 |  | $ | (1,747 | ) | $ | 3,787 |  | $ | 5,627 |  | $ | (1,483 | ) | $ | 4,144 |

1. | Primarily consists of sales and grower networks, marketing and manufacturing alliances and noncompetition agreements.

2. | The decrease in indefinite-lived intangible trademarks / trade names is the result of a $158 impairment charge recorded during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 associated with certain acquired trade names. The remaining net book value of the trade names are reflected in definite-lived trademarks / trade names at September 30, 2016. See Note 4 for additional information.

The aggregate pre-tax amortization expense from continuing operations for definite-lived intangible assets was $46 and $272 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, and $50 and $305 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, respectively. The estimated aggregate pre-tax amortization expense from continuing operations for the remainder of 2016 and each of the next five years is approximately $58, $207, $208, $211, $193 and $152, respectively.
16

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 10. Short-Term and Long-Term Borrowings
Repurchase Facility
In February 2016, the company entered into a committed receivable repurchase agreement of up to $1,000 (the Repurchase Facility). The Repurchase Facility is structured to account for the seasonality of the agricultural business and expires on November 30, 2016. Under the Repurchase Facility, the company may sell a portfolio of available and eligible outstanding customer notes receivables within the Agriculture segment to participating institutions and simultaneously must agree to repurchase such notes receivable at a future date. The Repurchase Facility is considered a secured borrowing with the customer notes receivables utilized as collateral. The amount of collateral required equals 105% of the outstanding borrowing amounts. Borrowings under the Repurchase Facility have an interest rate of the London interbank offered rate (LIBOR) plus 0.75%.
As of September 30, 2016, $1,050 of notes receivable, recorded in accounts and notes receivable, net, were pledged as collateral against outstanding borrowings under the Repurchase Facility of $1,000, recorded in short-term borrowings and capital lease obligations.
Term Loan Facility
In March 2016, the company entered into a credit agreement that provides for a three-year, senior unsecured term loan facility in the aggregate principal amount of $4,500 (the Term Loan Facility). DuPont may make up to seven term loan borrowings within one year of the closing date and amounts repaid or prepaid are not available for subsequent borrowings. The Term Loan Facility matures in March 2019 at which time all outstanding borrowings, including accrued but unpaid interest, become immediately due and payable.
Under the Term Loan Facility, DuPont can borrow funds at LIBOR plus a spread from 0.75% to 1.25% (LIBOR Loan Rate) depending on DuPont's long term credit rating. As of September 30, 2016, the company had borrowed $500 at the LIBOR Loan Rate and had unused commitments of $4,000 under the Term Loan Facility.
DuPont has the option of obtaining a same day loan under the Term Loan Facility at an interest rate based on the higher of a) the LIBOR Loan Rate, b) the federal funds effective rate plus 0.5% plus a margin from 0.00% to 0.25% depending on DuPont's long term credit rating (Margin) or c) the prime rate plus Margin.
Note 11. Commitments and Contingent Liabilities
Guarantees
Indemnifications
In connection with acquisitions and divestitures as of September 30, 2016, the company has indemnified respective parties against certain liabilities that may arise in connection with these transactions and business activities prior to the completion of the transaction. The term of these indemnifications, which typically pertain to environmental, tax and product liabilities, is generally indefinite. In addition, the company indemnifies its duly elected or appointed directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, against liabilities incurred as a result of their activities for the company, such as adverse judgments relating to litigation matters. If the indemnified party were to incur a liability or have a liability increase as a result of a successful claim, pursuant to the terms of the indemnification, the company would be required to reimburse the indemnified party. The maximum amount of potential future payments is generally unlimited.
Obligations for Equity Affiliates & Others
The company has directly guaranteed various debt obligations under agreements with third parties related to equity affiliates, customers and suppliers. In connection with the separation, the company has directly guaranteed Chemours' purchase obligations under an agreement with a third party supplier. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the company had directly guaranteed $319 and $337, respectively, of such obligations. These amounts represent the maximum potential amount of future (undiscounted) payments that the company could be required to make under the guarantees. The company would be required to perform on these guarantees in the event of default by the guaranteed party.
The company assesses the payment/performance risk by assigning default rates based on the duration of the guarantees. These default rates are assigned based on the external credit rating of the counterparty or through internal credit analysis and historical default history for counterparties that do not have published credit ratings. For counterparties without an external rating or available credit history, a cumulative average default rate is used.
In certain cases, the company has recourse to assets held as collateral, as well as personal guarantees from customers and suppliers. Assuming liquidation, these assets are estimated to cover 22 percent of the $105 of guaranteed obligations of customers and suppliers.
17

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Set forth below are the company's guaranteed obligations at September 30, 2016:

| Short-Term | Long-Term | Total
Obligations for customers and suppliers 1: |  |  |  |  |  |
Bank borrowings (terms up to 5 years) | $ | 91 |  | $ | 14 |  | $ | 105 |
Obligations for equity affiliates 2: |  |  |  |  |  |
Bank borrowings (terms up to 1 year) | 181 |  | — |  | 181 |
Obligations for Chemours 3: |  |  |
Chemours' purchase obligations (final expiration - 2018) | 22 |  | 11 |  | 33 |
Total | $ | 294 |  | $ | 25 |  | $ | 319 |

1. | Existing guarantees for customers and suppliers, as part of contractual agreements.

2. | Existing guarantees for equity affiliates' liquidity needs in normal operations.

3. | Guarantee for Chemours' raw material purchase obligations under agreement with third party supplier.

Litigation
The company is subject to various legal proceedings arising out of the normal course of its business including product liability, intellectual property, commercial, environmental and antitrust lawsuits. It is not possible to predict the outcome of these various proceedings. Although considerable uncertainty exists, management does not anticipate that the ultimate disposition of these matters will have a material adverse effect on the company's results of operations, consolidated financial position or liquidity. However, the ultimate liabilities could be material to results of operations in the period recognized.
PFOA
DuPont used PFOA (collectively, perfluorooctanoic acids and its salts, including the ammonium salt), as a processing aid to manufacture some fluoropolymer resins at various sites around the world including its Washington Works plant in West Virginia.
Since 2006, DuPont has undertaken obligations under agreements with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and voluntary commitments to the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (NJDEP). These obligations and voluntary commitments include surveying, sampling and testing drinking water in and around certain company sites and offering treatment or an alternative supply of drinking water if tests indicate the presence of PFOA in drinking water at or greater than the national health advisory level, even if provisional, as established from time to time by EPA. A provisional health advisory level was set in 2009 at 0.4 parts per billion (ppb) for PFOA in drinking water considering episodic exposure. In May 2016, EPA announced a health advisory level of 0.07 ppb for PFOA in drinking water considering lifetime versus episodic exposure.
At September 30, 2016 DuPont had an accrual balance of $18 related to the PFOA matters discussed in this Note. The company recorded an additional $5 during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 primarily for the impact of the new health advisory level on the company's obligations to EPA which have expanded the previously established testing and water supply commitments around the Washington Works facility. Pursuant to the Separation Agreement discussed in Note 3, the company is indemnified by Chemours for PFOA matters. As a result, the company has recorded an indemnification asset of $18 corresponding to the accrual balance as of September 30, 2016.
Drinking Water Actions
In August 2001, a class action, captioned Leach v. DuPont, was filed in West Virginia state court alleging that residents living near the Washington Works facility had suffered, or may suffer, deleterious health effects from exposure to PFOA in drinking water.
DuPont and attorneys for the class reached a settlement in 2004 that binds about 80,000 residents. In 2005, DuPont paid the plaintiffs’ attorneys’ fees and expenses of $23 and made a payment of $70, which class counsel designated to fund a community health project. The company funded a series of health studies which were completed in October 2012 by an independent science panel of experts (the C8 Science Panel). The studies were conducted in communities exposed to PFOA to evaluate available scientific evidence on whether any probable link exists, as defined in the settlement agreement, between exposure to PFOA and human disease.
The C8 Science Panel found probable links, as defined in the settlement agreement, between exposure to PFOA and pregnancy-induced hypertension, including preeclampsia; kidney cancer; testicular cancer; thyroid disease; ulcerative colitis; and diagnosed high cholesterol.
18

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
In May 2013, a panel of three independent medical doctors released its initial recommendations for screening and diagnostic testing of eligible class members. In September 2014, the medical panel recommended follow-up screening and diagnostic testing three years after initial testing, based on individual results. The medical panel has not communicated its anticipated schedule for completion of its protocol. The company is obligated to fund up to $235 for a medical monitoring program for eligible class members and, in addition, administrative costs associated with the program, including class counsel fees. In January 2012, the company established and put $1 into an escrow account to fund medical monitoring as required by the settlement agreement. Under the settlement agreement, the balance in the escrow amount must be at least $0.5; as a result, transfers of additional funds may be required periodically. The court appointed Director of Medical Monitoring has established the program to implement the medical panel's recommendations and the registration process, as well as eligibility screening, is ongoing. Diagnostic screening and testing has begun and associated payments to service providers are being disbursed from the escrow account; at September 30, 2016, less than $1 has been disbursed. While it is probable that the company will incur liabilities related to funding the medical monitoring program, such liabilities cannot be reasonably estimated due to uncertainties surrounding the level of participation by eligible class members and the scope of testing.
In addition, under the settlement agreement, the company must continue to provide water treatment designed to reduce the level of PFOA in water to six area water districts, including the Little Hocking Water Association (LHWA), and private well users.
Class members may pursue personal injury claims against DuPont only for those human diseases for which the C8 Science Panel determined a probable link exists. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, there were approximately 3,500 lawsuits pending in various federal and state courts in Ohio and West Virginia. These lawsuits are consolidated in multi-district litigation (MDL) in the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Ohio (the Court). DuPont, through Chemours, denies the allegations in these lawsuits and is defending itself vigorously. As a result of plaintiffs' corrected pleadings and further discovery, in the first quarter 2016, the company revised downward to 30 the estimated number of the pending lawsuits that allege wrongful death.
In 2014, six plaintiffs from the MDL were selected for individual trial. One of these six cases was voluntarily withdrawn by plaintiffs. In the first case tried to verdict, captioned Bartlett v. DuPont, in October 2015, the jury awarded $1.6 in compensatory damages and no punitive damages. The plaintiff alleged that exposure to PFOA in drinking water had caused kidney cancer. DuPont is appealing the decision. The second matter selected for trial, Wolf v. DuPont, involved allegations that exposure to PFOA in drinking water caused ulcerative colitis; prior to trial, a confidential settlement for an immaterial amount was reached in the first quarter 2016. Two cases alleging that exposure to PFOA in drinking water caused kidney cancer were settled in the second quarter 2016, for amounts immaterial individually and in the aggregate.
In the second case to be tried to a verdict, Freeman v. DuPont, the plaintiff alleged that exposure to PFOA in drinking water caused testicular cancer. In July 2016, the jury awarded $5.1 in compensatory damages plus $0.5 in punitive damages and attorneys’ fees. The company is appealing the decision.
As a result, four of the six cases have been resolved and the two that were tried to a verdict have been or will be appealed. In January 2016, the Court determined that 40 cases asserting cancer claims, to be identified by plaintiffs' attorneys, would be scheduled for trial through 2017. In July 2016, the Court scheduled the first case for trial in November 2016 and the second case for trial in January 2017. In both of these cases, plaintiffs allege that exposure to PFOA in drinking water caused testicular cancer and high cholesterol. The Court announced that the remaining 38 trials would be scheduled to begin each week starting in May 2017.
An approximate breakdown of the about 3,500 lawsuits still pending in the MDL is shown below.

Alleged Injury | Number of Claims
Kidney cancer | 200 |
Testicular cancer | 70 |
Ulcerative colitis | 300 |
Preeclampsia | 200 |
Thyroid disease | 1,430 |
High cholesterol | 1,340 |

19

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
This type of litigation could take place over many years and interim results do not predict the final outcome of cases. While DuPont believes it is probable that it could incur liabilities related to the lawsuits still pending in the MDL beyond the settlements discussed above, a range of such liabilities cannot be reasonably estimated at this time. Given the wide range of outcomes associated with the six initial cases in the MDL as discussed above, including two cases that have been or will be appealed, the company does not believe activity to date provides a reasonable basis to derive a range of loss for the remaining lawsuits still pending in the MDL in total or by category of claim. The possible range of loss is unpredictable and involves significant uncertainty due to the uniqueness of the remaining, individual plaintiff's claims and the company's defenses to those claims both as to potential liability and damages on an individual claims basis, among other factors.
The Court has ordered the parties to participate in confidential, nonbinding mediation regarding global resolution of the MDL. This process is ongoing.
Additional Actions
In the first quarter 2016, a confidential settlement was reached in the Ohio action brought by the LHWA claiming, “imminent and substantial endangerment to health and or the environment” under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) in addition to general claims of PFOA contamination of drinking water. The cost of the settlement was paid by Chemours.
Under the Separation Agreement, all liabilities associated with the PFOA matters discussed above, including liabilities related to judgments, including punitive damages, or settlements associated with the MDL, are subject to indemnification by Chemours.
Environmental
The company is also subject to contingencies pursuant to environmental laws and regulations that in the future may require the company to take further action to correct the effects on the environment of prior disposal practices or releases of chemical or petroleum substances by the company or other parties. The company accrues for environmental remediation activities consistent with the policy as described in the company's 2015 Annual Report in Note 1, “Summary of Significant Accounting Policies.” Much of this liability results from the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA, often referred to as Superfund), RCRA and similar state and global laws. These laws require the company to undertake certain investigative, remediation and restoration activities at sites where the company conducts or once conducted operations or at sites where company-generated waste was disposed. The accrual also includes estimated costs related to a number of sites identified by the company for which it is probable that environmental remediation will be required, but which are not currently the subject of enforcement activities.
Remediation activities vary substantially in duration and cost from site to site. These activities, and their associated costs, depend on the mix of unique site characteristics, evolving remediation technologies, diverse regulatory agencies and enforcement policies, as well as the presence or absence of potentially responsible parties. At September 30, 2016, the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet included a liability of $497, relating to these matters and, in management's opinion, is appropriate based on existing facts and circumstances. The average time frame over which the accrued or presently unrecognized amounts may be paid, based on past history, is estimated to be 15-20 years. Considerable uncertainty exists with respect to these costs and, under adverse changes in circumstances, the potential liability may range up to $976 above the amount accrued as of September 30, 2016. Pursuant to the Separation Agreement discussed in Note 3, the company is indemnified by Chemours for certain environmental matters, included in the liability of $497, that have an estimated liability of $280 as of September 30, 2016, and a potential exposure that ranges up to approximately $600 above the amount accrued. As such, the company has recorded an indemnification asset of $280 corresponding to the company’s accrual balance related to these matters at September 30, 2016.
20

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 12. Stockholders’ Equity
Share Repurchase Program
2015 Share Buyback Plan
In the first quarter 2015, DuPont announced its intention to buy back shares of about $4,000 using the distribution proceeds received from Chemours. In connection with the completion of the spin-off of Chemours, the Board of Directors authorized the use of the distribution proceeds to buy back shares of the company's common stock as follows: $2,000 to be purchased and retired by December 31, 2015, which was completed during 2015, with the remainder to be purchased and retired by December 31, 2016. There were no share repurchases under this plan in the first and second quarter 2016. As a result of the planned merger with Dow, the company’s opportunity to repurchase shares was restricted until after the shareholder vote on the merger. The shareholder vote occurred on July 20, 2016. During the third quarter 2016, the company purchased and retired 6 million shares in the open market for a total cost of $416. As of September 30, 2016, in aggregate, the company has paid $2,416 and received and retired 41 million shares. During the fourth quarter of 2016, the company will evaluate the opportunities to enter the market and plans to make additional repurchases; however, the company will not complete the remainder of the $2,000 stock buyback by year-end 2016.
2014 Share Buyback Plan
In January 2014, the company's Board of Directors authorized a $5,000 share buyback plan that replaced the 2011 plan. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, the company purchased and retired 4.6 million shares in the open market for a total cost of $353, which offset the dilution from employee compensation plans in the first and second quarter of 2015. There were no share repurchases under this plan in the first, second and third quarter 2016. As of September 30, 2016, in aggregate, the company has purchased 34.7 million shares at a total cost of $2,353 under the plan. There is no required completion date for the remaining stock purchases under the 2014 plan.
Noncontrolling Interest
In September 2015, the company obtained a controlling interest in a joint venture included in the Performance Materials segment. Accordingly, the company consolidated the entity at September 30, 2015 and recorded the fair value of the noncontrolling interest in the amount of $157 in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet.
21

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
A summary of the changes in other comprehensive income (loss) for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 is provided as follows:

| Three Months Ended | Three Months Ended | Affected Line Item in Consolidated Income Statements
| September 30, 2016 | September 30, 2015
| Pre-Tax | Tax | After-Tax | Pre-Tax | Tax | After-Tax |
Cumulative translation adjustment(1) | $ | 114 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 114 |  | $ | (125 | ) | $ | — |  | $ | (125 | ) |
Additions and revaluations of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges | (3 | ) | 1 |  | (2 | ) | (22 | ) | 9 |  | (13 | ) | See (2) below
Pension benefit plans: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net (loss) gain | (228 | ) | 48 |  | (180 | ) | 634 |  | (228 | ) | 406 |  | See (2) below
Effect of foreign exchange rates | 4 |  | — |  | 4 |  | 54 |  | (16 | ) | 38 |  | See (2) below
Reclassifications to net income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (2 | ) | 1 |  | (1 | ) | (3 | ) | 1 |  | (2 | ) | See (3) below
Amortization of loss | 229 |  | (81 | ) | 148 |  | 172 |  | (61 | ) | 111 |  | See (3) below
Curtailment gain, net | (1 | ) | (1 | ) | (2 | ) | (7 | ) | 3 |  | (4 | ) | See (3) below
Settlement loss | 22 |  | (7 | ) | 15 |  | 44 |  | (16 | ) | 28 |  | See (3) below
Pension benefit plans, net | 24 |  | (40 | ) | (16 | ) | 894 |  | (317 | ) | 577 |  |
Other benefit plans: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net loss | — |  | — |  | — |  | (73 | ) | 27 |  | (46 | ) | See (2) below
Effect of foreign exchange rates | (2 | ) | — |  | (2 | ) | (1 | ) | 1 |  | — |  | See (2) below
Reclassifications to net income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (36 | ) | 14 |  | (22 | ) | (39 | ) | 13 |  | (26 | ) | See (3) below
Amortization of loss | 21 |  | (8 | ) | 13 |  | 20 |  | (7 | ) | 13 |  | See (3) below
Curtailment gain, net | — |  | — |  | — |  | (274 | ) | 98 |  | (176 | ) | See (3) below
Other benefit plans, net | (17 | ) | 6 |  | (11 | ) | (367 | ) | 132 |  | (235 | ) |
Net unrealized gain on securities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Unrealized loss on securities arising during the period | (1 | ) | — |  | (1 | ) | — |  | — |  | — |  | See (4) below
Reclassification of loss realized in net income | 6 |  | — |  | 6 |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | Other (loss) income, net
Net unrealized gain on securities | 5 |  | — |  | 5 |  | — |  | — |  | — |  |
Other comprehensive income | $ | 123 |  | $ | (33 | ) | $ | 90 |  | $ | 380 |  | $ | (176 | ) | $ | 204 |  |

22

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)

| Nine Months Ended | Nine Months Ended | Affected Line Item in Consolidated Income Statements
| September 30, 2016 | September 30, 2015
| Pre-Tax | Tax | After-Tax | Pre-Tax | Tax | After-Tax |
Cumulative translation adjustment(1) | $ | 187 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 187 |  | $ | (1,405 | ) | $ | — |  | $ | (1,405 | ) |
Net revaluation and clearance of cash flow hedges to earnings: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Additions and revaluations of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges | 34 |  | (13 | ) | 21 |  | (36 | ) | 12 |  | (24 | ) | See (2) below
Clearance of hedge results to earnings: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Foreign currency contracts | — |  | — |  | — |  | (10 | ) | 4 |  | (6 | ) | Net sales
Commodity contracts | 18 |  | (7 | ) | 11 |  | 22 |  | (9 | ) | 13 |  | Cost of goods sold
Net revaluation and clearance of cash flow hedges to earnings | 52 |  | (20 | ) | 32 |  | (24 | ) | 7 |  | (17 | ) |
Pension benefit plans: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net (loss) gain | (2,700 | ) | 931 |  | (1,769 | ) | 628 |  | (226 | ) | 402 |  | See (2) below
Effect of foreign exchange rates | 36 |  | (7 | ) | 29 |  | 92 |  | (25 | ) | 67 |  | See (2) below
Reclassifications to net income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (5 | ) | 2 |  | (3 | ) | (6 | ) | 2 |  | (4 | ) | See (3) below
Amortization of loss | 605 |  | (213 | ) | 392 |  | 591 |  | (210 | ) | 381 |  | See (3) below
Curtailment loss (gain), net | 65 |  | (23 | ) | 42 |  | (7 | ) | 3 |  | (4 | ) | See (3) below
Settlement loss | 60 |  | (22 | ) | 38 |  | 53 |  | (19 | ) | 34 |  | See (3) below
Pension benefit plans, net | (1,939 | ) | 668 |  | (1,271 | ) | 1,351 |  | (475 | ) | 876 |  |
Other benefit plans: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net loss | (265 | ) | 95 |  | (170 | ) | (73 | ) | 27 |  | (46 | ) | See (2) below
Effect of foreign exchange rates | (2 | ) | — |  | (2 | ) | (1 | ) | 1 |  | — |  | See (2) below
Reclassifications to net income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (111 | ) | 39 |  | (72 | ) | (143 | ) | 50 |  | (93 | ) | See (3) below
Amortization of loss | 56 |  | (20 | ) | 36 |  | 58 |  | (20 | ) | 38 |  | See (3) below
Curtailment gain, net | (33 | ) | 11 |  | (22 | ) | (274 | ) | 98 |  | (176 | ) | See (3) below
Other benefit plans, net | (355 | ) | 125 |  | (230 | ) | (433 | ) | 156 |  | (277 | ) |
Net unrealized gain on securities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Unrealized loss on securities arising during the period | (8 | ) | — |  | (8 | ) | — |  | — |  | — |  | See (4) below
Reclassification of loss realized in net income | 19 |  | — |  | 19 |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | Other (loss) income, net
Net unrealized gain on securities | 11 |  | — |  | 11 |  | — |  | — |  | — |  |
Other comprehensive loss | $ | (2,044 | ) | $ | 773 |  | $ | (1,271 | ) | $ | (511 | ) | $ | (312 | ) | $ | (823 | ) |

1. | The currency translation gain for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 is primarily driven by the modest weakening of the U.S. dollar (USD) against the European Euro (EUR) and the Brazilian real (BRL). The currency translation loss for the three months ended September 30, 2015 was driven by the strengthening of the USD against the BRL partially offset by the USD weakening against the EUR. The currency translation loss for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 was driven by the strengthening of the USD against both the BRL and the EURO.

2. | These amounts represent changes in accumulated other comprehensive loss excluding changes due to reclassifying amounts to the interim Consolidated Income Statements. See Notes 13 and 14 for additional information.

3. | These accumulated other comprehensive loss components are included in the computation of net periodic benefit cost of the company's pension and other long-term employee benefit plans. See Note 14 for additional information.

4. | The unrealized gain (loss) on securities during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 is due to the re-measurement of USD denominated marketable securities held by certain foreign entities at September 30, 2016 with a corresponding offset to cumulative translation adjustment.

23

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
The changes and after-tax balances of components comprising accumulated other comprehensive loss are summarized below:

| Cumulative Translation Adjustment | Net Revaluation and Clearance of Cash Flow Hedges to Earnings | Pension Benefit Plans | Other Benefit Plans | Unrealized (Loss) Gain on Securities | Total
2016 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Balance January 1, 2016 | $ | (2,333 | ) | $ | (24 | ) | $ | (7,043 | ) | $ | 22 |  | $ | (18 | ) | $ | (9,396 | )
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications | 187 |  | 21 |  | (1,740 | ) | (172 | ) | (8 | ) | (1,712 | )
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) | — |  | 11 |  | 469 |  | (58 | ) | 19 |  | 441 |
Balance September 30, 2016 | $ | (2,146 | ) | $ | 8 |  | $ | (8,314 | ) | $ | (208 | ) | $ | (7 | ) | $ | (10,667 | )

| Cumulative Translation Adjustment | Net Revaluation and Clearance of Cash Flow Hedges to Earnings | Pension Benefit Plans | Other Benefit Plans | Unrealized (Loss) Gain on Securities | Total
2015 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Balance January 1, 2015 | $ | (919 | ) | $ | (6 | ) | $ | (7,895 | ) | $ | 262 |  | $ | 2 |  | $ | (8,556 | )
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications | (1,405 | ) | (24 | ) | 469 |  | (46 | ) | — |  | (1,006 | )
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) | — |  | 7 |  | 407 |  | (231 | ) | — |  | 183 |
Spin-off of Chemours | 191 |  | — |  | 278 |  | — |  | (1 | ) | 468 |
Balance September 30, 2015 | $ | (2,133 | ) | $ | (23 | ) | $ | (6,741 | ) | $ | (15 | ) | $ | 1 |  | $ | (8,911 | )

24

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 13. Financial Instruments
Cash, Cash Equivalents and Marketable Securities
The company's cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 are comprised of the following:

| September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
| Cash and Cash Equivalents | Marketable Securities | Total Estimated Fair Value | Cash and Cash Equivalents | Marketable Securities | Total Estimated Fair Value
Cash | $ | 1,839 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 1,839 |  | $ | 1,938 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 1,938 |
Level 1: |  |  |  |  |  |
Money market funds | — |  | — |  | — |  | 550 |  | — |  | 550 |
U.S. Treasury securities 1 | — |  | 161 |  | 161 |  | — |  | 788 |  | 788 |
Level 2: |  |  |  |  |  |
Certificate of deposit / time deposits 2 | 2,613 |  | 919 |  | 3,532 |  | 2,812 |  | 118 |  | 2,930 |
Total cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities | $ | 4,452 |  | $ | 1,080 |  |  | $ | 5,300 |  | $ | 906 |  |

1. | Available-for-sale securities are reported at estimated fair value with unrealized gains and losses reported as component of accumulated other comprehensive loss. Proceeds from the sale of available-for-sale securities were $161 and $626 in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively.

2. | Held-to-maturity investments are reported at amortized cost.

The estimated fair value of the company's cash equivalents, which approximates carrying value as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, was determined using level 1 and level 2 inputs within the fair value hierarchy. Level 1 measurements were based on observed net asset values and level 2 measurements were based on current interest rates for similar investments with comparable credit risk and time to maturity.
The estimated fair value of the held-to-maturity securities, which approximates carrying value as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, was determined using level 2 inputs within the fair value hierarchy, as described below. Level 2 measurements were based on current interest rates for similar investments with comparable credit risk and time to maturity. The carrying value approximates fair value due to the short-term nature of the investments.
The estimated fair value of the available-for-sale securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 was determined using level 1 inputs within the fair value hierarchy. Level 1 measurements were based on quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities. The available-for-sale securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 are held by certain foreign subsidiaries in which the USD is not the functional currency. The fluctuations in foreign exchange are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss. These fluctuations are subsequently reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss to earnings in the period in which the available-for-sale securities are sold and the gains and losses on these securities offset a portion of the foreign exchange fluctuations in earnings for the company.
Debt
The estimated fair value of the company's total debt, including interest rate financial instruments, was determined using level 2 inputs within the fair value hierarchy, as described in the company's 2015 Annual Report in Note 1, “Summary of Significant Accounting Policies.” Based on quoted market prices for the same or similar issues or on current rates offered to the company for debt of the same remaining maturities, the fair value of the company's debt was approximately $12,040 and $9,050 as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respe ctively.
Derivative Instruments
Objectives and Strategies for Holding Derivative Instruments
In the ordinary course of business, the company enters into contractual arrangements (derivatives) to reduce its exposure to foreign currency, interest rate and commodity price risks. The company has established a variety of derivative programs to be utilized for financial risk management. These programs reflect varying levels of exposure coverage and time horizons based on an assessment of risk.
25

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Derivative programs have procedures and controls and are approved by the Corporate Financial Risk Management Committee, consistent with the company's financial risk management policies and guidelines. Derivative instruments used are forwards, options, futures and swaps. The company has not designated any non derivatives as hedging instruments.
The company's financial risk management procedures also address counterparty credit approval, limits and routine exposure monitoring and reporting. The counterparties to these contractual arrangements are major financial institutions and major commodity exchanges. The company is exposed to credit loss in the event of nonperformance by these counterparties. The company utilizes collateral support annex agreements with certain counterparties to limit its exposure to credit losses. The company's derivative assets and liabilities are reported on a gross basis in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The company anticipates performance by counterparties to these contracts and therefore no material loss is expected. Market and counterparty credit risks associated with these instruments are regularly reported to management.
The notional amounts of the company's derivative instruments were as follows:

| September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments: |  |
Foreign currency contracts | $ | — |  | $ | 10 |
Commodity contracts | 26 |  | 356 |
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments: |  |
Foreign currency contracts | 7,758 |  | 8,065 |
Commodity contracts | 13 |  | 70 |

Foreign Currency Risk
The company's objective in managing exposure to foreign currency fluctuations is to reduce earnings and cash flow volatility associated with foreign currency rate changes. Accordingly, the company enters into various contracts that change in value as foreign exchange rates change to protect the value of its existing foreign currency-denominated assets, liabilities, commitments and cash flows.
The company routinely uses foreign currency exchange contracts, including forward exchange and option contracts, to offset its net exposures, by currency, related to the foreign currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities of its operations. The primary business objective of this hedging program is to maintain an approximately balanced position in foreign currencies so that exchange gains and losses resulting from exchange rate changes, net of related tax effects, are minimized. The company also uses foreign currency exchange contracts to offset a portion of the company's exposure to certain foreign currency-denominated revenues so that gains and losses on these contracts offset changes in the USD value of the related foreign currency-denominated revenues. The objective of the hedge program is to reduce earnings and cash flow volatility related to changes in foreign currency exchange rates.
Commodity Price Risk
Commodity price risk management programs serve to reduce exposure to price fluctuations on purchases of inventory such as corn, soybeans and soybean meal. The company enters into over-the-counter and exchange-traded derivative commodity instruments to hedge the commodity price risk associated with agricultural commodity exposures.
Cash Flow Hedges
Foreign Currency Contracts
The company uses foreign currency exchange instruments such as forwards and options to offset a portion of the company's exposure to certain foreign currency denominated revenues so that gains and losses on these contracts offset changes in the USD value of the related foreign currency denominated revenues. In addition, the company occasionally uses forward foreign currency exchange contracts to offset a portion of the company's exposure to certain foreign currency-denominated transactions such as capital expenditures.
Commodity Contracts
The company enters into over-the-counter and exchange-traded derivative commodity instruments, including options, futures and swaps, to hedge the commodity price risk associated with agriculture commodity exposures.
26

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
While each risk management program has a different time maturity period, most programs currently do not extend beyond the next two-year period. Cash flow hedge results are reclassified into earnings during the same period in which the related exposure impacts earnings. Reclassifications are made sooner if it appears that a forecasted transaction is not probable of occurring. The following table summarizes the after-tax effect of cash flow hedges on accumulated other comprehensive loss for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Beginning balance | $ | 10 |  | $ | (10 | ) | $ | (24 | ) | $ | (6 | )
Additions and revaluations of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges | (2 | ) | (13 | ) | 21 |  | (24 | )
Clearance of hedge results to earnings | — |  | — |  | 11 |  | 7 |
Ending balance | $ | 8 |  | $ | (23 | ) | $ | 8 |  | $ | (23 | )

At September 30, 2016, an after-tax net gain of $7 is expected to be reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss into earnings over the next 12 months.
Derivatives not Designated in Hedging Relationships
Foreign Currency Contracts
The company routinely uses foreign currency exchange contracts, including forward exchange and options contracts, to reduce its net exposure, by currency, related to foreign currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities of its operations so that exchange gains and losses resulting from exchange rate changes are minimized. The netting of such exposures precludes the use of hedge accounting; however, the required revaluation of the forward contracts and the associated foreign currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities intends to achieve a minimal earnings impact, after taxes. The company also uses foreign currency exchange contracts, including forward exchange and options contracts, to offset a portion of the company's exposure to certain foreign currency-denominated revenues so that gains and losses on these contracts offset changes in the USD value of the related foreign currency-denominated revenues.
Commodity Contracts
The company utilizes options, futures and swaps that are not designated as hedging instruments to reduce exposure to commodity price fluctuations on purchases of inventory such as corn, soybeans and soybean meal.
Fair Values of Derivative Instruments
The table below presents the fair values of the company's derivative assets and liabilities within the fair value hierarchy, as described in the company's 2015 Annual Report in Note 1, “Summary of Significant Accounting Policies.”

|  | Fair Value Using Level 2 Inputs
| Balance Sheet Location | September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
Asset derivatives: |  |  |
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments: |  |  |  |
Foreign currency contracts | Accounts and notes receivable, net | $ | 31 |  | $ | 74 |
Total asset derivatives 1 |  | $ | 31 |  | $ | 74 |
Cash collateral | Other accrued liabilities | $ | 2 |  | $ | 7 |
Liability derivatives: |  |  |  |
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments: |  |  |  |  |
Foreign currency contracts | Other accrued liabilities | $ | 80 |  | $ | 80 |
Commodity contracts | Other accrued liabilities | — |  | 4 |
Total liability derivatives 1 |  | $ | 80 |  | $ | 84 |

1. | The company's derivative assets and liabilities subject to enforceable master netting arrangements totaled $25 at September 30, 2016 and $35 at December 31, 2015.

27

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Effect of Derivative Instruments

| Amount of Gain (Loss) Recognized in OCI 1 (Effective Portion) | Amount of Gain (Loss) Recognized in Income 2 |
Three Months Ended September 30, | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 | Income Statement Classification
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments: |  |  |  |  |
Cash flow hedges: |  |  |  |  |
Commodity contracts | $ | (3 | ) | $ | (22 | ) | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | Cost of goods sold
| (3 | ) | (22 | ) | — |  | — |  |
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments: |  |  |  |  |
Foreign currency contracts | — |  | — |  | (82 | ) | 174 |  | Other (loss) income, net 3
Commodity contracts | — |  | — |  | (1 | ) | (2 | ) | Cost of goods sold
| — |  | — |  | (83 | ) | 172 |  |
Total derivatives | $ | (3 | ) | $ | (22 | ) | $ | (83 | ) | $ | 172 |  |

| Amount of Gain (Loss) Recognized in OCI 1 (Effective Portion) | Amount of Gain (Loss) Recognized in Income 2 |
Nine Months Ended September 30, | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 | Income Statement Classification
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments: |  |  |  |  |
Fair value hedges: |  |  |  |  |
Interest rate swaps | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | — |  | $ | (1 | ) | Interest expense
Cash flow hedges: |  |  |  |  |
Foreign currency contracts | — |  | (1 | ) | — |  | 10 |  | Net sales
Commodity contracts | 34 |  | (35 | ) | (18 | ) | (22 | ) | Cost of goods sold
| 34 |  | (36 | ) | (18 | ) | (13 | ) |
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments: |  |  |  |  |
Foreign currency contracts | — |  | — |  | (397 | ) | 435 |  | Other (loss) income, net 3
Foreign currency contracts | — |  | — |  | (15 | ) | (3 | ) | Net sales
Commodity contracts | — |  | — |  | (11 | ) | 3 |  | Cost of goods sold
| — |  | — |  | (423 | ) | 435 |  |
Total derivatives | $ | 34 |  | $ | (36 | ) | $ | (441 | ) | $ | 422 |  |

1. | OCI is defined as other comprehensive income (loss).

2. | For cash flow hedges, this represents the effective portion of the gain (loss) reclassified from accumulated OCI into income during the period. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, there was no material ineffectiveness with regard to the company's cash flow hedges.

3. | Gain (loss) recognized in other (loss) income, net, was partially offset by the related gain (loss) on the foreign currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities of the company's operations, which were $6 and $(210) for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, and $185 and $(381) for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. See Note 5 for additional information.

28

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 14. Long-Term Employee Benefits
Pension Plans
The workforce reductions in the first half of 2016 related to the 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan triggered curtailments for certain of the company's pension plans, including the principal U.S. pension plan. For the principal U.S. pension plan, the company recorded curtailment losses of $63 in the nine months ended September 30, 2016, and re-measured the plan as of March 31, 2016 and June 30, 2016. The curtailment losses were driven by the changes in the benefit obligation based on the demographics of the terminated positions partially offset by accelerated recognition of a portion of the prior service benefit. In connection with the re-measurement, the company updated the discount rate assumed at December 31, 2015 from 4.47 percent to 3.74 percent as of June 30, 2016. The re-measurement increased the underfunded status of the principal U.S. pension plan by $2,352 with a corresponding increase in net loss within other comprehensive loss for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. In addition, the company recorded $15 and $51 of settlement charges during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 related to the company's Pension Restoration Plan which provides for lump sum payments to certain eligible retirees. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, the company recorded $44 of settlement charges related to the Pension Restoration Plan, of which $32 related to settlements that occurred in prior periods.
The following sets forth the components of the company’s net periodic benefit cost for pensions:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Service cost | $ | 44 |  | $ | 50 |  | $ | 133 |  | $ | 179 |
Interest cost | 189 |  | 270 |  | 612 |  | 815 |
Expected return on plan assets | (327 | ) | (375 | ) | (996 | ) | (1,180 | )
Amortization of loss | 229 |  | 172 |  | 605 |  | 591 |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (2 | ) | (3 | ) | (5 | ) | (6 | )
Curtailment (gain) loss, net | (1 | ) | (7 | ) | 65 |  | (7 | )
Settlement loss | 22 |  | 44 |  | 60 |  | 53 |
Net periodic benefit cost - Total | $ | 154 |  | $ | 151 |  | $ | 474 |  | $ | 445 |
Less: Discontinued operations | — |  | (7 | ) | (4 | ) | (5 | )
Net periodic benefit cost - Continuing operations | $ | 154 |  | $ | 158 |  | $ | 478 |  | $ | 450 |

Other Long-Term Employee Benefit Plans
As a result of the workforce reductions noted above, curtailments were triggered for the company's other long term employee benefit plans. The company recorded curtailment gains of $33 for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and re-measured the associated plans as of March 31, 2016 and June 30, 2016. The curtailment gains were driven by accelerated recognition of a portion of the prior service benefit partially offset by the change in the benefit obligation based on the demographics of the terminated positions. In connection with the re-measurement, the company updated the associated plans’ weighted average discount rate assumed at December 31, 2015 from 4.30 percent to 3.55 percent as of June 30, 2016. The re-measurement resulted in a net increase of $265 to the company’s other long-term employee benefit obligation with a corresponding increase to net loss within other comprehensive loss for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.
29

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
The following sets forth the components of the company’s net periodic benefit cost for other long-term employee benefits:

| Three Months Ended | Nine Months Ended
| September 30, | September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Service cost | $ | 2 |  | $ | 3 |  | $ | 9 |  | $ | 12 |
Interest cost | 20 |  | 28 |  | 64 |  | 83 |
Amortization of loss | 21 |  | 20 |  | 56 |  | 58 |
Amortization of prior service benefit | (36 | ) | (39 | ) | (111 | ) | (143 | )
Curtailment gain, net | — |  | (274 | ) | (33 | ) | (274 | )
Net periodic benefit cost - Total | $ | 7 |  | $ | (262 | ) | $ | (15 | ) | $ | (264 | )
Less: Discontinued operations | — |  | (274 | ) | — |  | (272 | )
Net periodic benefit cost - Continuing operations | $ | 7 |  | $ | 12 |  | $ | (15 | ) | $ | 8 |

30

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Note 15. Segment Information
Segment operating earnings is defined as income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes excluding significant pre-tax benefits (charges), non-operating pension and other postretirement employee benefit costs, exchange gains (losses), corporate expenses and interest. Non-operating pension and other postretirement employee benefit costs includes all of the components of net periodic benefit cost from continuing operations with the exception of the service cost component. DuPont Sustainable Solutions, previously within the company's Safety & Protection segment (now Protection Solutions) was comprised of two business units: clean technologies and consulting solutions. Effective January 1, 2016, the clean technologies business unit is reported within the Industrial Biosciences segment, and the consulting solutions business unit is reported within Other. Effective July 1, 2015, certain corporate expenses are included in segment operating earnings. Reclassifications of prior year data have been made to conform to current year classifications.

Three Months Ended September 30, | Agriculture 1 | Electronics & Communications | Industrial Biosciences | Nutrition & Health | Performance Materials | Protection Solutions | Other | Total
2016 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 1,119 |  | $ | 493 |  | $ | 392 |  | $ | 823 |  | $ | 1,334 |  | $ | 722 |  | $ | 34 |  | $ | 4,917 |
Operating earnings | (189 | ) | 108 |  | 78 |  | 135 |  | 371 |  | 162 |  | (58 | ) | 607 |
2015 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 1,093 |  | $ | 532 |  | $ | 374 |  | $ | 810 |  | $ | 1,302 |  | $ | 723 |  | $ | 39 |  | $ | 4,873 |
Operating earnings | (210 | ) | 104 |  | 61 |  | 102 |  | 317 |  | 146 |  | (87 | ) | 433 |

Nine Months Ended September 30, | Agriculture 1 | Electronics & Communications | Industrial Biosciences | Nutrition & Health | Performance Materials | Protection Solutions | Other | Total
2016 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 8,123 |  | $ | 1,439 |  | $ | 1,099 |  | $ | 2,459 |  | $ | 3,918 |  | $ | 2,237 |  | $ | 108 |  | $ | 19,383 |
Operating earnings | 1,777 |  | 260 |  | 203 |  | 369 |  | 969 |  | 526 |  | (167 | ) | 3,937 |
2015 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 8,248 |  | $ | 1,577 |  | $ | 1,081 |  | $ | 2,449 |  | $ | 4,021 |  | $ | 2,319 |  | $ | 136 |  | $ | 19,831 |
Operating earnings | 1,700 |  | 272 |  | 165 |  | 288 |  | 935 |  | 494 |  | (164 | ) | 3,690 |

1. | As of September 30, 2016, Agriculture net assets were $10,121, an increase of $3,370 from $6,751 at December 31, 2015. The increase was primarily due to higher trade receivables related to normal seasonality in the sales and cash collections cycle.

31

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Reconciliation to interim Consolidated Income Statements

| Three Months Ended September 30, | Nine Months Ended September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Total segment operating earnings | $ | 607 |  | $ | 433 |  | $ | 3,937 |  | $ | 3,690 |
Significant pre-tax (charges) benefits not included in segment operating earnings | (172 | ) | 147 |  | (166 | ) | 255 |
Non-operating pension and other postretirement employee benefit costs | (114 | ) | (115 | ) | (321 | ) | (288 | )
Net exchange (losses) gains 1 | (76 | ) | (36 | ) | (212 | ) | 54 |
Corporate expenses 2,3,4,5 | (208 | ) | (120 | ) | (48 | ) | (439 | )
Interest expense 6 | (93 | ) | (82 | ) | (278 | ) | (260 | )
(Loss) income from continuing operations before income taxes | $ | (56 | ) | $ | 227 |  | $ | 2,912 |  | $ | 3,012 |

1. | Includes a charge of $(40) associated with re-measuring the company's Ukrainian hryvnia net monetary assets in the nine months ended September 30, 2015, which was recorded in other (loss) income, net in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements.

2. | Includes transaction costs associated with the planned merger with Dow and related activities of $(122) and $(222) in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, which were recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements. See Note 2 for additional information.

3. | Includes a gain of $369 associated with the sale of DuPont (Shenzhen) Manufacturing Limited entity, which held certain buildings and other assets. The gain was recorded in other (loss) income, net, in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statement for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. See Note 3 for additional information.

4. | Includes a $(3) and $57 net (charge) benefit recorded in employee separation / asset related charges, net in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively, associated with the 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan. See Note 4 for additional information.

5. | Includes transaction costs associated with the separation of the Performance Chemicals segment of $(9) and $(26) in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, which were recorded in other operating charges in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements. See Note 3 for additional information.

6. | Includes transaction costs of $(20) in the nine months ended September 30, 2015, associated with the early retirement of debt exchanged for the notes received from Chemours in May 2015. These costs were recorded in interest expense in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements. See Note 3 for additional information.

32

Table of Contents
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Dollars in millions, except per share)
Significant Pre-tax (Charges) Benefits Not Included in Segment Operating Earnings
The three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, included the following significant pre-tax (charges) benefits which are excluded from segment operating earnings:

| Three Months Ended September 30, | Nine Months Ended September 30,
| 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015
Agriculture 1,2,3,5 | $ | (13 | ) | $ | 147 |  | $ | (51 | ) | $ | 178 |
Electronics & Communications 2,5 | (2 | ) | — |  | 13 |  | 11 |
Industrial Biosciences 2,5,7 | (158 | ) | — |  | (154 | ) | (1 | )
Nutrition & Health 2,5 | (1 | ) | — |  | 12 |  | (4 | )
Performance Materials 2,5 | 2 |  | — |  | 7 |  | (2 | )
Protection Solutions 2,5,6 | — |  | — |  | 10 |  | 113 |
Other 2,4,5 | — |  | — |  | (3 | ) | (40 | )
| $ | (172 | ) | $ | 147 |  | $ | (166 | ) | $ | 255 |

1. | The nine months ended September 30, 2016 and the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, includes $30, $147 and $182, respectively, of net insurance recoveries recorded in other operating charges for recovery of costs for customer claims related to the use of the Imprelis® herbicide. Includes $23 for reduction in accrual recorded in other operating charges for the nine months ended September 30, 2016, for customer claims related to the use of the Imprelis® herbicide.

2. | The company recorded a $(17) and $71 net restructuring (charge) benefit in employee separation / asset related charges, net for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively, associated with the 2016 global cost savings and restructuring program. See Note 4 for additional information.

3. | Includes a $(75) restructuring charge recorded in employee separation / asset related charges, net for the nine months ended September 30, 2016, related to the decision not to re-start the insecticide manufacturing facility at the La Porte site located in La Porte, Texas. See Note 4 for additional information.

4. | Includes a $(37) pre-tax impairment charge recorded in employee separation / asset related charges, net for a cost basis investment for the nine months ended September 30, 2015. See Note 4 for additional information.

5. | The company recorded a $(2) net adjustment to the estimated costs associated with the 2014 restructuring program, in employee separation / asset related charges, net for the nine months ended September 30, 2015. These adjustments were primarily due to the identification of additional projects in certain segments, offset by lower than estimated individual severance costs and workforce reductions achieved through non-severance programs. See Note 4 for additional information.

6. | Includes a gain of $112, net of legal expenses, recorded in other (loss) income, net related to the company's settlement of a legal claim for the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

7. | The company recorded a $(158) charge in employee separation / asset related charges, net, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, related to the write-down of indefinite lived intangible assets. See Note 4 for additional information.

33

Table of Contents

Item 2. | MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Cautionary Statements About Forward-Looking Statements
This report contains forward-looking statements which may be identified by their use of words like “plans,” “expects,” “will,” “anticipates,” “believes,” “intends,” “projects,” “estimates” or other words of similar meaning. All statements that address expectations or projections about the future, including statements about the company's strategy for growth, product development, regulatory approval, market position, anticipated benefits of recent acquisitions, timing of anticipated benefits from restructuring actions, outcome of contingencies, such as litigation and environmental matters, expenditures, and financial results, and timing of, as well as expected benefits, including synergies, from the proposed merger with The Dow Chemical Company (Dow) and intended post-merger separations, are forward-looking statements.
Forward-looking statements are based on certain assumptions and expectations of future events which may not be accurate or realized. Forward-looking statements also involve risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond the company's control. Some of the important factors that could cause the company's actual results to differ materially from those projected in any such forward-looking statements are:

• | Risks related to the agreement between DuPont and Dow to effect an all-stock merger of equals, including the completion of the proposed transaction on anticipated terms and timing, the ability to fully and timely realize the expected benefits of the proposed transaction and risks related to the intended business separations contemplated to occur after the completion of the proposed transaction. Important risk factors relating to the proposed transaction and intended business separations include, but are not limited to, (i) the completion of the proposed transaction on anticipated terms and timing, including obtaining regulatory approvals, anticipated tax treatment, unforeseen liabilities, future capital expenditures, revenues, expenses, earnings, synergies, economic performance, indebtedness, financial condition, losses, future prospects, business and management strategies for the management, expansion and growth of the new combined company’s operations and other conditions to the completion of the merger, (ii) the ability of Dow and DuPont to integrate the business successfully and to achieve anticipated synergies, risks and costs and pursuit and/or implementation of the potential separations, including anticipated timing, any changes to the configuration of businesses included in the potential separation if implemented, (iii) the intended separation of the agriculture, material science and specialty products businesses of the combined company post-mergers in one or more tax efficient transactions on anticipated terms and timing, including a number of conditions which could delay, prevent or otherwise adversely affect the proposed transactions, including possible issues or delays in obtaining required regulatory approvals or clearances, disruptions in the financial markets or other potential barriers, (iv) potential litigation relating to the proposed transaction that could be instituted against Dow, DuPont or their respective directors, (v) the risk that disruptions from the proposed transaction will harm Dow’s or DuPont’s business, including current plans and operations, (vi) the ability of Dow or DuPont to retain and hire key personnel, (vii) potential adverse reactions or changes to business relationships resulting from the announcement or completion of the merger, (viii) uncertainty as to the long-term value of DowDuPont common stock, (ix) continued availability of capital and financing and rating agency actions, (x) legislative, regulatory and economic developments, (xi) potential business uncertainty, including changes to existing business relationships, during the pendency of the merger that could affect Dow’s and/or DuPont’s financial performance, (xii) certain restrictions during the pendency of the merger that may impact Dow’s or DuPont’s ability to pursue certain business opportunities or strategic transactions and (xiii) unpredictability and severity of catastrophic events, including, but not limited to, acts of terrorism or outbreak of war or hostilities, as well as management’s response to any of the aforementioned factors. These risks, as well as other risks associated with the proposed merger, are more fully discussed in the joint proxy statement/prospectus included in the registration statement on Form S-4 filed with the SEC in connection with the proposed merger and declared effective by the SEC on June 9, 2016 (File No. 333-209869), as last amended (the Registration Statement). While the list of factors presented here is, and the list of factors presented in the Registration Statement are, considered representative, no such list should be considered to be a complete statement of all potential risks and uncertainties. Unlisted factors may present significant additional obstacles to the realization of forward-looking statements. Consequences of material differences in results as compared with those anticipated in the forward-looking statements could include, among other things, business disruption, operational problems, financial loss, legal liability to third parties and similar risks, any of which could have a material adverse effect on Dow’s or DuPont’s consolidated financial condition, results of operations, credit rating or liquidity;

• | Volatility in energy and raw material prices;

• | Failure to develop and market new products and optimally manage product life cycles;

• | Outcome of significant litigation and environmental matters, including those related to divested businesses, including realization of associated indemnification assets, if any;

• | Failure to appropriately manage process safety and product stewardship issues;

• | Ability to obtain and maintain regulatory approval for its products especially in the Agriculture segment;

• | Failure to realize all of the expected benefits from cost and productivity initiatives to the extent and as anticipated;

34

Table of Contents

• | Effect of changes in tax, environmental and other laws and regulations or political conditions in the United States of America (U.S.) and other countries in which the company operates;

• | Conditions in the global economy and global capital markets, including economic factors such as inflation, deflation, fluctuation in currency rates, interest rates and commodity prices;

• | Failure to appropriately respond to market acceptance, government rules, regulations and policies affecting products based on biotechnology;

• | Impact of business disruptions, including supply disruptions, and security threats, regardless of cause, including acts of sabotage, cyber-attacks, terrorism or war, natural disasters and weather events and patterns which could affect demand as well as availability of product, particularly in the Agriculture segment;

• | Ability to discover, develop and protect new technologies and enforce the company's intellectual property rights; and

• | Successful integration of acquired businesses and separation of underperforming or non-strategic assets or businesses.

For some of the important factors that could cause the company's actual results to differ materially from those projected in any such forward-looking statements, see the Risk Factors discussion set forth under Part I, Item 1A of the company's 2015 Annual Report.
35

Table of Contents
Recent Developments
DuPont Dow Merger of Equals
On December 11, 2015, DuPont and The Dow Chemical Company (Dow) announced entry into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the Merger Agreement), under which the companies will combine in an all-stock merger of equals (the Merger Transaction), subject to satisfaction of customary closing conditions, including receipt of regulatory approval. The combined company will be named DowDuPont Inc. (DowDuPont). DuPont's special meeting of stockholders was held on July 20, 2016, which resulted in a vote for adoption of the Merger Agreement and approval of related matters. See Note 2 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
On August 11, 2016, DuPont and Dow confirmed that the European Commission had initiated a Phase II review of the proposed merger under the European Union Merger Regulation. Phase II generally provides the Commission with 90 working days to review the pending transaction. On September 2, 2016, DuPont and Dow mutually agreed to grant the European Commission an extension of 10 working days in connection with its Phase II review. The European Commission subsequently announced that it suspended its review pending receipt of additional information. After receiving the additional information, the European Commission resumed its review in late September 2016. As a result, the European Commission could take until early February 2017 to complete its review. DuPont and Dow continue to work constructively with regulators to address questions and obtain approval, and to prepare for closing as soon as possible after closing conditions have been met. Consummation of the Merger Transaction is contingent on satisfaction of customary closing conditions, including the receipt of regulatory approval from the U.S., European Union, China, Brazil and Canada. In the event that regulators in these key jurisdictions utilize their respective full allotted time to complete review and approval of the Merger Transaction, closing would be expected to occur in the first quarter of 2017.
Following the consummation of the merger, DuPont and Dow intend to pursue, subject to the receipt of approval by the board of directors of DowDuPont, the separation of the combined company’s agriculture business, specialty products business and material science business through a series of tax-efficient transactions. Dow and DuPont currently anticipate that the intended business separation transactions will occur in about 18 months after the merger is consummated.
During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the company has incurred $122 million and $222 million, respectively, of costs in connection with the planned merger with Dow. These costs were recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses in the company's interim Consolidated Income Statements and primarily include financial advisory, legal, accounting, consulting and other advisory fees and expenses. For full-year 2016, the company now expects to incur about $390 million ($0.37 per share) of transaction costs related to the planned merger with Dow and related activities as the timing of when certain costs will be incurred is contingent on when the Merger Transaction closes.
2016 Global Cost Savings and Restructuring Plan
In December 2015, DuPont announced a 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan designed to reduce $730 million in costs in 2016 compared with 2015, which represents a reduction of operating costs on a run-rate basis of about $1.0 billion by end of 2016. As part of the plan, the company committed to take structural actions across all businesses and staff functions globally to operate more efficiently by further consolidating businesses and aligning staff functions more closely with them. In connection with the restructuring actions, the company recorded a pre-tax charge to earnings of $798 million in the fourth quarter of 2015, comprised of $656 million of severance and related benefit costs, $109 million of asset related charges, and $33 million of contract termination costs. During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, in connection with the restructuring actions, the company recorded a net pre-tax benefit to earnings of $71 million, comprised of a reduction of $135 million in severance and related benefit costs, offset by $53 million of asset related charges, and $11 million of contract termination costs. The reduction in severance and related benefit costs was driven by elimination of positions at a lower cost than expected. The 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan is on track to deliver $730 million in cost reductions in 2016 versus prior year.
The restructuring actions associated with this charge are expected to impact approximately 10 percent of DuPont’s workforce and to be substantially complete in 2016.
Separation of Performance Chemicals
On July 1, 2015 (the Distribution Date), DuPont completed the separation of its Performance Chemicals segment through the spin-off of all of the issued and outstanding stock of The Chemours Company (Chemours). The financial position and results of operations of the Performance Chemicals segment are presented as discontinued operations and, as such, have been excluded from continuing operations and segment results for all periods presented.
36

Table of Contents
Results of Operations
Overview
The following is a summary of the results of continuing operations for the three months ended September 30, 2016:

• | Net Sales were $4.9 billion, 1 percent above the same period last year, as a 3 percent volume increase was partly offset by 2 percent lower local prices.

• | Segment operating earnings increased in all reportable segments due to cost savings and higher volumes. Operating margins expanded in all reportable segments.

• | Third quarter results included pre-tax charges of $158 million associated with intangible asset impairments and $122 million for costs in connection with the planned merger with Dow. Third quarter results in the prior year included a $147 million pre-tax benefit for insurance recoveries.

• | Income from continuing operations after taxes was $13 million versus $131 million for the same period in the prior year.

The following is a summary of the results of continuing operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016:

• | Net Sales were $19.4 billion, 2 percent below the same period last year principally due to a 2 percent negative currency impact from the stronger U.S. dollar. Volume increased 1 percent offsetting a 1 percent price decline.

• | Segment operating earnings increased in most of the reportable segments on cost savings.

• | Income from continuing operations after taxes was $2.3 billion, up 7 percent from $2.1 billion for same the period in the prior year.

• | The 2016 cost savings and restructuring plan is on track to deliver $730 million in cost reductions in 2016 versus prior year.

Net Sales
Net sales for the three months ended September 30, 2016 were $4.9 billion, increasing 1 percent from the prior year as a 3 percent volume increase was partly offset by 2 percent lower local prices. Volume growth reflects increases in most of the reportable segments, with 6 percent increases in North America and Asia Pacific. Currency impact on sales was negligible as the stronger Brazilian real and Japanese yen offset the weaker Chinese yuan and currencies in developing EMEA. The 2 percent decline in local price and product mix principally reflects lower price for crop protection products and the pass-through of lower raw material costs. Net sales of $2.0 billion in developing markets, which include China, India, and countries in Latin America, Eastern and Central Europe, Middle East, Africa, and Southeast Asia, increased 2 percent with 2 percent higher volume.
The table below shows a regional breakdown of net sales based on location of customers and percentage variances from the prior year:

| Three Months Ended September 30, 2016 | Percent Change Due to:
| Net Sales ($ Billions) | Percent Change vs. 2015 | Local Price and Product Mix | Currency | Volume | Portfolio and Other
Worldwide | $ | 4.9 |  | 1 |  | (2 | ) | — |  | 3 |  | — |
U.S. & Canada | 1.6 |  | 1 |  | (4 | ) | — |  | 6 |  | (1 | )
Europe, Middle East & Africa (EMEA) | 1.1 |  | (5 | ) | — |  | (2 | ) | (2 | ) | (1 | )
Asia Pacific | 1.4 |  | 7 |  | (1 | ) | — |  | 6 |  | 2 |
Latin America | 0.8 |  | — |  | (1 | ) | 4 |  | (3 | ) | — |

37

Table of Contents
Net sales for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 were $19.4 billion, 2 percent below $19.8 billion in the prior year, reflecting 1 percent higher volume more than offset by 1 percent lower prices and a 2 percent negative currency impact. Currency impact primarily reflects the weaker Brazilian real, Euro and Chinese yuan. Volume primarily reflects growth in the Asia Pacific region and for Industrial Biosciences, Performance Materials, Nutrition & Health, and Agriculture. The 1 percent decline in local price and product mix principally reflects the pass-through of lower raw material costs and lower prices for ethylene. Net sales in developing markets of $6.2 billion increased 1 percent from prior year, as a negative currency impact, largely due to the weaker Brazilian real and weaker currencies in developing EMEA, were offset by volume growth, principally from increased sales in developing Asia and higher seed volume in Latin America. Sales in developing markets represent 32 percent of total company sales, increasing from 31 percent last year.
The table below shows a regional breakdown of net sales based on location of customers and percentage variances from the prior year:

| Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 | Percent Change Due to:
| Net Sales ($ Billions) | Percent Change vs. 2015 | Local Price and Product Mix | Currency | Volume | Portfolio and Other
Worldwide | $ | 19.4 |  | (2 | ) | (1 | ) | (2 | ) | 1 |  | — |
U.S. & Canada | 8.7 |  | (2 | ) | (2 | ) | — |  | 1 |  | (1 | )
Europe, Middle East & Africa (EMEA) | 4.6 |  | (6 | ) | 1 |  | (3 | ) | (3 | ) | (1 | )
Asia Pacific | 4.3 |  | 1 |  | (2 | ) | (2 | ) | 3 |  | 2 |
Latin America | 1.8 |  | (4 | ) | 1 |  | (5 | ) | 1 |  | (1 | )

Cost of Goods Sold (COGS)
COGS totaled $3.1 billion for the third quarter 2016, flat versus the prior year. Lower costs for raw materials offset an increase from higher volume. COGS as a percentage of sales was 63 percent, unchanged from the prior year.
COGS for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was $11.3 billion versus $11.7 billion in the prior year, a 3 percent decrease, principally due to lower raw material costs and the strengthening of the U.S. dollar versus global currencies. COGS as a percentage of sales was 58 percent versus 59 percent in the prior year, the improvement primarily due to lower costs noted above.
Other Operating Charges
Other operating charges of $176 million for the third quarter 2016 increased from $91 million in the prior year, primarily due to the absence of $147 million in Imprelis® herbicide insurance recoveries received in the prior year period offset by lower environmental costs, lower costs related to the 2016 cost savings and restructuring plan and the absence of separation costs associated with the separation of Performance Chemicals.
For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, other operating charges were $504 million versus $413 million in the prior year, an increase of $91 million reflecting lower Imprelis® herbicide insurance recoveries, partly offset by a reduction in the estimated liability related to Imprelis® herbicide claims and the absence of separation costs associated with the separation of Performance Chemicals.
Selling, General and Administrative Expenses (SG&A)
SG&A for the third quarter 2016 decreased $30 million or 3 percent to $1,016 million versus the prior year. Lower costs related to the 2016 cost savings and restructuring plan were largely offset by $122 million of costs associated with the planned merger with Dow. SG&A was approximately 21 percent of net sales for the third quarter 2016 and 2015.
SG&A for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was $3,355 million versus $3,540 million in the prior year. The decrease was primarily due to lower costs related to the 2016 cost savings and restructuring plan and the strengthening of the U.S. dollar versus global currencies, partially offset by $222 million of costs associated with the planned merger with Dow. SG&A was approximately 17 percent and 18 percent of net sales for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The decrease as a percentage of net sales was primarily driven by a decrease in cost.
38

Table of Contents
Research and Development Expense (R&D)
R&D totaled $410 million and $441 million for the third quarter 2016 and 2015, respectively. Year-to-date R&D totaled $1,260 million and $1,415 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The decrease in both periods was primarily due to lower costs related to the 2016 cost savings and restructuring plan and strengthening of the U.S. dollar versus global currencies. R&D was approximately 8 percent and 9 percent of net sales for the third quarter 2016 and 2015, respectively. R&D was approximately 7 percent of net sales for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.
Other (Loss) Income, Net
Other (loss) income, net, totaled $(16) million for the third quarter 2016 compared to $98 million in the prior year, a decrease of $114 million due to the absence of gains on sales of businesses and other assets and an increase in net pre-tax exchange losses.
For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, other (loss) income, net, was $407 million compared to $552 million in the prior year, a decrease of $145 million. A gain of $369 million associated with the sale of DuPont (Shenzhen) Manufacturing Limited entity was partially offset by an increase in net pre-tax exchange losses of $266 million and the absence of a prior year gain for settlement of a legal claim. The increase in net pre-tax exchange losses was driven by losses on foreign currency exchange contracts.
See Notes 5 and 13 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion of the company's policy of hedging the foreign currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities.
Interest Expense
Interest expense totaled $93 million and $82 million in the third quarter 2016 and 2015, respectively, an increase of $11 million, primarily due to higher borrowings and lower capitalized interest related to construction projects.
For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, interest expense was $278 million versus $260 million in the prior year, reflecting lower capitalized interest related to construction projects, partially offset by the absence of a $20 million premium paid on the early retirement of DuPont debt in 2015.
Employee Separation / Asset Related Charges, Net
Employee separation / asset related charges, net totaled $172 million during the third quarter 2016, due to a $158 million impairment charge related to indefinite-lived intangible trade names within the Industrial Biosciences segment and a $14 million charge associated with the 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan. The impairment charge was the result of realignment of brand marketing strategies and a determination to phase out the use of certain acquired trade names.
For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, employee separation / asset related charges, net was $159 million versus $40 million in the prior year, due to a $158 million impairment charge related to indefinite-lived intangible tradenames and a $1 million net charge associated with the 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan. A net benefit of $74 million was primarily driven by a reduction in severance and related benefit costs in the 2016 global cost savings and restructuring plan. The reduction in severance and related benefit costs was driven by the elimination of positions at a lower cost than expected as a result of redeployments and attrition as well as lower than estimated individual severance costs. This was offset by a $75 million charge in the first quarter related to the decision not to re-start the insecticide manufacturing facility at the La Porte site located in La Porte, Texas. The nine months ended September 30, 2015 included a $38 million charge related to cost investment impairments and a $2 million net restructuring charge related to the 2014 restructuring program.
See Note 4 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
39

Table of Contents
Provision for Income Taxes on Continuing Operations
The company's effective tax rate for the third quarter 2016 was 123.2 percent on a pre-tax (loss) from continuing operations of $(56) million as compared to 42.3 percent on pre-tax income from continuing operations of $227 million in 2015. The higher effective tax rate is primarily driven by the impact of costs associated with the planned merger with Dow and related activities, in addition to the impact of the impairment of indefinite lived intangible assets within the Industrial Biosciences segment. These impacts were partially offset by favorable geographic mix of earnings as well as the impact of the certain net exchange gains recognized on the re-measurement of the net monetary asset positions which were not taxable in their local jurisdictions.
The company's effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was 22.1 percent on pre-tax income from continuing operations of $2.9 billion as compared to 29.4 percent on pre-tax income from continuing operations of $3.0 billion in 2015. The lower effective tax rate is primarily driven by the impact of the certain net exchange gains recognized on the remeasurement of the net monetary asset positions which were not taxable in their local jurisdictions, partially offset by the tax consequences of the gain on the sale of an entity in the first quarter 2016.
See Note 6 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
See Note 1 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for a description of recent accounting pronouncements.
40

Table of Contents
Segment Reviews
Summarized below are comments on individual segment net sales and operating earnings for the three and nine month period ended September 30, 2016 compared with the same period in 2015. Segment operating earnings is defined as income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes excluding significant pre-tax benefits (charges), non-operating pension and other postretirement employee benefit costs, exchange gains (losses), corporate expenses and interest. Non-operating pension and other postretirement employee benefit costs includes all of the components of net periodic benefit costs from continuing operations with the exception of the service cost component. See Note 15 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for details related to significant pre-tax benefits (charges) excluded from segment operating earnings. All references to prices are based on local price unless otherwise specified.
A reconciliation of segment operating earnings to (loss) income from continuing operations before income taxes for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 is included in Note 15 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements.
DuPont Sustainable Solutions, previously within the company's Safety & Protection segment (now Protection Solutions) was comprised of two business units: clean technologies and consulting solutions. Effective January 1, 2016, the clean technologies business unit became part of the Industrial Biosciences segment with the focus on working with customers to improve the performance, productivity and sustainability of their products and processes. The company is exploring a range of options to maximize the growth of the consulting solutions business unit which effective January 1, 2016, is reported within Other. Reclassifications of prior year data have been made to conform to current year classifications.
The following table summarizes third quarter and year-to-date 2016 segment net sales and related variances versus prior year:

| Three Months Ended |  |  |  |
| September 30, 2016 | Percentage Change Due to:
| Segment Net Sales ($ Billions) | Percent Change vs. 2015 | Local Price and Product Mix | Currency | Volume | Portfolio and Other
Agriculture | $ | 1.1 |  | 2 |  | (3 | ) | 2 |  | 4 |  | (1 | )
Electronics & Communications | 0.5 |  | (7 | ) | (1 | ) | — |  | (6 | ) | — |
Industrial Biosciences | 0.4 |  | 5 |  | — |  | (1 | ) | 5 |  | 1 |
Nutrition & Health | 0.8 |  | 2 |  | (1 | ) | (1 | ) | 4 |  | — |
Performance Materials | 1.3 |  | 2 |  | (2 | ) | — |  | 4 |  | — |
Protection Solutions | 0.7 |  | — |  | (1 | ) | — |  | 1 |  | — |

| Nine Months Ended |  |  |  |
| September 30, 2016 | Percentage Change Due to:
| Segment Net Sales ($ Billions) | Percent Change vs. 2015 | Local Price and Product Mix | Currency | Volume | Portfolio and Other
Agriculture | $ | 8.1 |  | (2 | ) | 1 |  | (3 | ) | 1 |  | (1 | )
Electronics & Communications | 1.4 |  | (9 | ) | (2 | ) | (1 | ) | (6 | ) | — |
Industrial Biosciences | 1.1 |  | 2 |  | — |  | (2 | ) | 3 |  | 1 |
Nutrition & Health | 2.5 |  | — |  | (1 | ) | (2 | ) | 3 |  | — |
Performance Materials | 3.9 |  | (3 | ) | (4 | ) | (1 | ) | 2 |  | — |
Protection Solutions | 2.2 |  | (4 | ) | (1 | ) | (1 | ) | (2 | ) | — |

41

Table of Contents
Agriculture -Third quarter 2016 segment net sales of $1,119 million increased $26 million, or 2 percent, primarily due to higher volumes and a benefit from currency, partially offset by lower local price and portfolio changes. Increased seed volumes were partially offset by lower fungicide and insecticide volumes. Increased seed prices were more than offset by lower crop protection prices. Seed sales were up 10 percent and crop protection sales were down 4 percent. A seasonal operating loss of $189 million improved $21 million, or 10 percent, as cost savings, higher volumes and a $28 million benefit from currency were partially offset by lower local price and higher product costs. Prior year operating earnings included $27 million for gains on the sales of assets and $21 million benefit related to an adjustment for prior periods’ cost of golds sold.
Year-to-date segment net sales of $8,123 million decreased $125 million, or 2 percent, primarily due to the negative impact of currency as well as an impact of portfolio changes, partially offset by higher volumes and local price. Increased corn seed volumes in Latin America and North America due to higher acreage, were partially offset by lower insecticide volumes due to continued low pest pressure and higher inventories, and soybean seed and fungicide volumes. Increases in local prices were driven by improved mix from new seed products and pricing actions to offset currency for crop protection products. Operating earnings of $1,777 million increased $77 million, or 5 percent, primarily due to cost savings and higher local price and product mix, partially offset by a $91 million negative impact from currency and the negative impact from the shutdown of the La Porte manufacturing facility due to lost sales, fixed overhead costs and inventory write-offs.
Electronics & Communications - Third quarter 2016 segment net sales of $493 million decreased $39 million, or 7 percent, primarily due to lower demand, driven by declines in Tedlar® film for photovoltaics, and continued weakness in the consumer electronics market, as well as lower local price. Operating earnings of $108 million increased $4 million, or 4 percent, as cost savings more than offset lower sales.
Year-to-date segment net sales of $1,439 million decreased $138 million, or 9 percent, due to lower demand for products for the consumer electronics market, competitive pressures impacting Solamet® paste, and volume declines in Tedlar® film for photovoltaics. Operating earnings of $260 million decreased $12 million, or 4 percent, as lower sales and a $16 million litigation expense were partially offset by cost savings.
Industrial Biosciences - Third quarter 2016 segment net sales of $392 million increased $18 million, or 5 percent, due to increased demand in bioactives and biomaterials, primarily from growth in home and personal care and the apparel market, and the impact of portfolio changes, partially offset by a negative impact of currency. Operating earnings of $78 million increased $17 million, or 28 percent, primarily due to higher sales and cost savings.
Year-to-date segment net sales of $1,099 million increased $18 million, or 2 percent, as increased demand in bioactives and biomaterials was partially offset by lower volumes in clean technologies and the negative impact of currency. Operating earnings of $203 million increased $38 million, or 23 percent, as cost savings, higher sales and the absence of cost from the write-off of a prior year acquisition related indemnification asset in clean technologies were partially offset by the negative impact of currency.
Nutrition & Health - Third quarter 2016 segment net sales of $823 million increased $13 million, or 2 percent, due to broad-based volume growth led by probiotics, cultures and ingredient systems, partially offset by lower local price and the negative impact of currency. Operating earnings of $135 million increased $33 million, or 32 percent, on cost savings, volume growth, and lower product costs.
Year-to-date segment net sales of $2,459 million remained about flat from prior year due to broad-based volume growth led by probiotics, specialty proteins and ingredient systems offset by the negative impact of currency and lower local price. Operating earnings of $369 million increased $81 million, or 28 percent, as cost savings and volume growth were partially offset by a negative impact of currency.
Performance Materials - Third quarter 2016 segment net sales of $1,334 million increased $32 million, or 2 percent, as increased demand for polymers in Asia Pacific automotive markets, primarily in China, were partially offset by lower prices driven by pricing pressure for raw materials pass-through. Operating earnings of $371 million increased $54 million, or 17 percent, as cost savings, increased volumes and lower product costs more than offset the absence of a $16 million net benefit from a joint venture and a $14 million negative impact from currency.
Year-to-date segment net sales of $3,918 million decreased $103 million, or 3 percent, due to lower local price driven by pricing pressure for raw materials pass-through and the negative impact from currency, partially offset by increased demand for polymers in automotive markets. Operating earnings of $969 million increased $34 million, or 4 percent, as cost savings and increased demand more than offset a $49 million negative impact from currency.
42

Table of Contents
Protection Solutions - Third quarter 2016 segment net sales of $722 million were flat with prior year, as increased volumes driven by increased demand in Tyvek® protective materials and Corian® and Zodiaq® solid surfaces, primarily in North America, were offset by lower volume in Nomex® thermal-resistant fiber and Kevlar® high-strength material driven by weakness in the oil and gas industry and in military spending, as well as unfavorable mix. Operating earnings of $162 million increased $16 million, or 11 percent, driven by cost savings and increased volumes, partially offset by a negative currency impact.
Year-to-date segment net sales of $2,237 million decreased $82 million, or 4 percent, due to lower volume, the negative impact of currency, and unfavorable mix. Volume declines in Nomex® thermal-resistant fiber, Kevlar® high-strength material, and Tyvek® protective material, were driven by weakness in the oil and gas industry, military, and industrial market demand. Operating earnings of $526 million increased $32 million, or 6 percent, as cost savings and lower raw materials costs were partially offset by lower sales and a negative impact from currency.
43

Table of Contents
Liquidity & Capital Resources
Information related to the company's liquidity and capital resources can be found in the company's 2015 Annual Report, Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, Liquidity and Capital Resources. Discussion below provides the updates to this information for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

(Dollars in millions) | September 30, 2016 | December 31, 2015
Cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities | $ | 5,532 |  | $ | 6,206 |
Total debt | 11,356 |  | 8,807 |

The company's cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 are $5.5 billion and $6.2 billion, respectively. The $0.7 billion decrease was primarily due to share repurchases, dividend payments, purchases of property, plant and equipment and the company's seasonal working capital needs primarily funded with increased short term borrowings.
Total debt as of September 30, 2016 was $11.4 billion, a $2.5 billion increase from $8.8 billion as of December 31, 2015, due primarily to borrowings under the Term Loan Facility and the Repurchase Facility, discussed below, as well as increased commercial paper borrowings, partially offset by repayments for debt maturities. The increase in total debt from December 31, 2015 is primarily due to normal seasonal working capital requirements.
In March 2016, the company entered into a credit agreement that provides for a three-year, senior unsecured term loan facility in the aggregate principal amount of $4.5 billion (the Term Loan Facility). DuPont may make up to seven term loan borrowings within one year of the closing date and amounts repaid or prepaid are not available for subsequent borrowings. The proceeds from the borrowings under the Term Loan Facility will be used for the company's general corporate purposes including debt repayment, working capital and share repurchases. The Term Loan Facility matures in March 2019 at which time all outstanding borrowings, including accrued but unpaid interest, become immediately due and payable. As of September 30, 2016, the company had borrowed $0.5 billion and had unused commitments of $4 billion under the Term Loan Facility.
In addition, in March 2016, the company amended the existing revolving credit facility to reduce the aggregate principal amount of commitments from $4 billion to $3 billion consistent with lower expected commercial paper borrowings.
The Term Loan Facility and the amended revolving credit facility contain customary representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants, and events of default that are typical for companies with similar credit ratings and generally consistent with those applicable to DuPont’s long-term public debt. The Term Loan Facility and the amended revolving credit facility contain a financial covenant requiring that the ratio of Total Indebtedness to Total Capitalization for DuPont and its consolidated subsidiaries not exceed 0.6667. At September 30, 2016, the company was in compliance with this financial covenant.
The Term Loan Facility and the amended revolving credit facility impose additional affirmative and negative covenants on DuPont and its subsidiaries after the closing of the proposed merger with Dow, subject to certain limitations, including to:

• | not sell, lease or otherwise convey to DowDuPont, its shareholders or its non-DuPont subsidiaries, any assets or properties of DuPont or its subsidiaries unless the aggregate amount of revenues attributable to all such assets and properties so conveyed after the merger does not exceed 30% of the consolidated revenues of DuPont and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2015; and

• | not guarantee any indebtedness or other obligations of DowDuPont, Dow or their respective subsidiaries (other than of DuPont and its subsidiaries).

The Term Loan Facility and the amended revolving credit facility will terminate, and the loans and other amounts thereunder will become due and payable, upon the sale, transfer, lease or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Agriculture line of business to DowDuPont, its shareholders or any of its non-DuPont subsidiaries.
In February 2016, in line with seasonal agricultural working capital requirements, the company entered into a committed receivable repurchase agreement of up to $1 billion (the Repurchase Facility) that expires on November 30, 2016. Under the Repurchase Facility, the company may sell a portfolio of available and eligible outstanding customer notes receivables within the Agriculture segment to participating institutions and simultaneously agree to repurchase at a future date. See further discussion of this facility in Note 10 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements.
44

Table of Contents
The company has access to approximately $7.9 billion in unused credit lines, an increase of $3 billion from $4.9 billion as of December 31, 2015 due to the Term Loan Facility discussed above, partially offset by the amended revolving credit facility discussed above. These unused credit lines provide support to meet short-term liquidity needs and general corporate purposes including letters of credit.
Summary of Cash Flows
Cash used for operating activities was $1.1 billion for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 compared to $1.8 billion during the same period in 2015. The decrease in cash used for operations was primarily due to lower working capital and lower tax payments, partially offset by increased employer pension contributions.
Cash used for investing activities was $1.1 billion for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 essentially flat compared to the same period last year. Reduced purchases of property, plant and equipment and businesses, proceeds received from the sale of an entity and the sale of securities was offset by foreign currency contract settlements in 2016 versus cash received for settlements in 2015. About half of the reduction in purchases of property, plant and equipment is due to the absence of Chemours in 2016.
Cash provided by financing activities was $1.3 billion for the nine months ended September 30, 2016, compared to $0.4 billion cash used during the same period last year. The $1.7 billion increase in cash provided by financing activities was primarily due to reduced common stock repurchases and lower dividends, partially offset by lower borrowings and lower proceeds from the exercise of stock options.
Dividends paid to shareholders during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 totaled $1 billion. In October 2016, the Board of Directors declared a fourth quarter common stock dividend of $0.38 per share. The company has paid quarterly consecutive dividends since the company’s first dividend in the fourth quarter 1904.
In January 2014, the company's Board of Directors authorized a $5 billion share buyback plan that replaced the 2011 plan. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, the company purchased and retired 4.6 million shares in the open market for a total cost of $353 million, which offset the dilution from employee compensation plans in the first and second quarter of 2015. There were no share repurchases under this plan through third quarter 2016. There is no required completion date for the remaining stock purchases.
In the first quarter 2015, DuPont announced its intention to buy back shares of about $4 billion using the distribution proceeds received from Chemours. In connection with the completion of the spin-off of Chemours, the Board of Directors authorized the use of the distribution proceeds to buy back shares of the company's common stock as follows: $2 billion to be purchased and retired by December 31, 2015, which was completed during 2015, with the remainder to be purchased and retired by December 31, 2016. As a result of the planned merger with Dow, the company’s opportunity to repurchase shares was restricted until after the July 20, 2016 shareholder vote on the merger, and therefore there were no share repurchases under this plan in the first or second quarter 2016. During the third quarter 2016, the company was able to enter the market and purchased 6 million shares at a total cost of $416 million. During the fourth quarter of 2016, the company will evaluate the opportunities to enter the market and plans to make additional repurchases; however, the company will not complete the remainder of the $2 billion stock buyback by year-end 2016.
See Note 12 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
Guarantees and Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
For detailed information related to Guarantees, Indemnifications, and Obligations for Equity Affiliates and Others, see the company's 2015 Annual Report, Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, Off- Balance Sheet Arrangements, and Note 11 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements.
45

Table of Contents
Contractual Obligations
Information related to the company's contractual obligations at December 31, 2015 can be found in the company's 2015 Annual Report, Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements.

Item 3. | QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

See Note 13, “Financial Instruments”, to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements. See also Part II, Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk, of the company's 2015 Annual Report for information on the company's utilization of financial instruments and an analysis of the sensitivity of these instruments.
46

Table of Contents
Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES
a) Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
The company maintains a system of disclosure controls and procedures to give reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in the company's reports filed or submitted under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Exchange Act) is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission. These controls and procedures also give reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in such reports is accumulated and communicated to management to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.
As of September 30, 2016, the company's Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and Chief Financial Officer (CFO), together with management, conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the company's disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act. Based on that evaluation, the CEO and CFO concluded that these disclosure controls and procedures are effective.
b) Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
There has been no change in the company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended September 30, 2016 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the company's internal control over financial reporting.
47

Table of Contents
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. | LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The company is subject to various litigation matters, including, but not limited to, product liability, patent infringement, antitrust claims, and claims for third party property damage or personal injury stemming from alleged environmental torts. Information regarding certain of these matters is set forth below and in Note 11 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements.
PFOA: Environmental and Litigation Proceedings
For purposes of this report, the term PFOA means collectively perfluorooctanoic acid and its salts, including the ammonium salt and does not distinguish between the two forms. Information related to this matter is included in Note 11 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements under the heading PFOA.
La Porte Plant, La Porte, Texas - EPA Multimedia Inspection
The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) conducted a multimedia inspection at the La Porte facility in January 2008. DuPont, EPA and the Department of Justice (DOJ) began discussions in the fall 2011 relating to the management of certain materials in the facility's waste water treatment system, hazardous waste management, flare and air emissions. These negotiations continue.
Sabine Plant, Orange, Texas - EPA Multimedia Inspection
In June 2012, DuPont began discussions with DOJ and EPA related to multimedia inspections that EPA conducted at the Sabine facility in March 2009 and December 2015. The discussions involve the management of materials in the facility's waste water treatment system, hazardous waste management, flare and air emissions, including leak detection and repair. These negotiations continue.
La Porte Plant, La Porte, Texas - Crop Protection - Release Incident Investigations
On November 15, 2014 there was a release of methyl mercaptan at the company’s La Porte facility. The release occurred at the site’s Crop Protection unit resulting in four employee fatalities inside the unit. DuPont continues to cooperate with governmental agencies, including EPA and DOJ, still conducting investigations. These investigations could result in sanctions and penalties against the company.
La Porte Plant, La Porte, Texas - OSHA Release Incident Citations
In May 2015, the Occupational Safety & Health Administration (OSHA) cited the company in connection with the November 2014 release for 14 violations (twelve serious, one repeat and one other-than-serious) with an aggregate associated penalty of $99,000. The company and OSHA are in discussions about this matter.
La Porte Plant, La Porte, Texas - OSHA Process Safety Management (PSM) Audit
In 2015, OSHA conducted a PSM audit of the Crop Protection and Fluoroproducts units at the La Porte Plant. In July 2015, OSHA cited the company for three willful, one repeat and five serious PSM violations and placed the company in its Severe Violator Enforcement Program. OSHA has proposed an aggregate penalty of $273,000. The company and OSHA are in discussions about this matter.
Item 1A. RISK FACTORS
There have been no material changes in the company's risk factors discussed in Part I, Item 1A, Risk Factors, in the company's 2015 Annual Report.
48

Table of Contents
Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS
Issuer Purchases of Equity
In January 2014, the company's Board of Directors authorized a $5 billion share buyback plan. There is no required completion date for purchases under this plan.
In the first quarter 2015, DuPont announced its intention to buy back shares of about $4 billion using the distribution proceeds received from Chemours. In connection with the completion of the spin-off of Chemours, the Board of Directors authorized the use of the distribution proceeds to buy back shares of the company's common stock as follows: $2 billion to be purchased and retired by December 31, 2015 with the remainder to be purchased and retired by December 31, 2016. During 2015, the company purchased and retired 35 million shares through a $2 billion accelerated share repurchase agreement. During third quarter 2016, the company purchased and retired 6 million shares in the open market. During the fourth quarter of 2016, the company will evaluate the opportunities to enter the market and plans to make additional repurchases; however, the company will not complete the remainder of the $2 billion stock buyback by year-end 2016.
See Part I, Item 2 on page 45 of this report and Note 12 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
The following table summarizes information with respect to the company's purchase of its common stock during the three months ended September 30, 2016:

Month | Total Number of Shares Purchased | Average Price Paid per Share | Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Programs |  | Approximate Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Programs(1) (Dollars in millions)
August: |  |  |  |  |
Open Market Purchases | 2,492,419 |  | $69.65 | 2,492,419 |  |  |
September: |  |  |  |  |
Open Market Purchases | 3,520,804 |  | $68.71 | 3,520,804 |  |  |
Total | 6,013,223 |  |  | 6,013,223 |  |  | $ | 4,231 |

1 | Represents approximate value of shares that may yet be purchased under the 2014 and 2015 plans.

49

Table of Contents
Item 5. OTHER INFORMATION
On December 11, 2015, DuPont and Dow announced entry into the Merger Agreement, under which the companies will combine in an all-stock, merger of equals, subject to the satisfaction or waiver of certain customary closing conditions, including receipt of regulatory approval or clearance from certain governmental authorities, including those in the United States, European Union, China and Brazil. The combined company will be named DowDuPont. Following the consummation of the Merger Transaction, the combined company intends to pursue, subject to the receipt of approval by the board of directors of DowDuPont and any required regulatory approvals, the separation of the combined company’s agriculture business, specialty products business and material science business through a series of tax-efficient transactions (collectively, the Business Separations). See Note 2 to the interim Consolidated Financial Statements and page 36 for additional information.)
In anticipation of and to facilitate the Business Separations, DuPont is planning for the internal separation of the three businesses, both domestically and internationally, through a series of transactions that are intended to be tax-efficient from both a United States and foreign perspective (collectively, the DuPont Internal Separations).
The DuPont Internal Separations are currently expected to consist of two phases: (i) a series of internal transactions undertaken by DuPont to separate the three businesses underneath DuPont including multiple distributions intended to qualify as tax-free spinoffs for United States tax purposes under Section 355 of the Internal Revenue Code, followed by (ii) internal distributions by DuPont, as a subsidiary of DowDuPont, to DowDuPont of entities owning two of the three businesses, which distributions are intended to qualify as tax-free spinoffs for United States tax purposes under Section 355 of the Internal Revenue Code. The DuPont Internal Separations are expected to occur in the United States and in (or involving entities domiciled in) various jurisdictions, including (but not limited to) Australia, Brazil, Canada, China, Colombia, Hong Kong, India, Japan, Korea, Luxembourg, Mexico, Netherlands, Russia, Singapore, Spain, Switzerland, Taiwan, and Thailand. Following the completion of the DuPont Internal Separations, DuPont expects that DowDuPont will effectuate the Business Separations by means of distributions to its public shareholders of the capital stock of two entities each owning one of the three businesses, in distributions intended to qualify as tax-free spinoffs for United States tax purposes under Section 355 of the Internal Revenue Code.
The DuPont companies, or their successors, that are anticipated to be distributing corporations in the DuPont Internal Separations include the following: New Asia Holdco B.V.; DuPont China Holding Company Limited; Du Pont China Limited (HK); Du Pont Apollo (Shenzhen) Limited; E.I. DuPont India Private Limited; DuPont Kabushiki Kaisha; DuPont Specialty Products KK; DuPont - Toray Company, Ltd; Du Pont Company (Singapore) Pte Ltd; DuPont Taiwan Ltd; DuPont International BV; DuPont Textiles & Interiors Delaware, Ltd; DuPont (Thailand) Co, Ltd; DuPont do Brasil S.A.; DuPont Holdco Spain III SL; DuPont de Colombia, S.A ; DuPont Mexicana, S de RL de CV; DuPont Corporaciones S de RL de CV; DuPont Latin America, Inc; DuPont Science and Technologies LLC ; DuPont Asturias, S.L.; DuPont de Nemours International S.a.r.l; DuPont Technology (Luxembourg) S.a.r.l; DPC (Luxembourg) S.a.r.l; DuPont Contern (Luxembourg) S.a.r.l; DuPont Acquisition (Luxembourg) S.a.r.l; DuPont Holding Netherlands BV; DuPont C.H. (f/k/a DuPont Korea Y.H.); SP Korea, LLC; DuPont Operations Inc; DuPont Chemical and Energy Operations, Inc; E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company; PM Diamond, Inc; 1811324 Ontario Limited, Hickory Holdings, Inc.; DuPont Asia Pacific, Inc., and Pioneer Hi-Bred International, Inc.

Item 6. | EXHIBITS

Exhibits: The list of exhibits in the Exhibit Index to this report is incorporated herein by reference.
50

Table of Contents
SIGNATURE
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

| E. I. DU PONT DE NEMOURS AND COMPANY
| (Registrant)
| Date: | October 25, 2016
| By: | /s/ Nicholas C. Fanandakis
|  | Nicholas C. Fanandakis
|  | Executive Vice President and
|  | Chief Financial Officer
|  | (As Duly Authorized Officer and
|  | Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

51

Table of Contents
EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number |  | Description
3.1 |  | Company’s Restated Certificate of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.2 to the company’s Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission file number 1-815) dated June 1, 2015).
3.2 |  | Company’s Bylaws, as last amended effective October 22, 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended September 30, 2015).
4 |  | The company agrees to provide the Commission, on request, copies of instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt of the company and its subsidiaries.
10.1* |  | The DuPont Stock Accumulation and Deferred Compensation Plan for Directors, as last amended effective January 1, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the company's Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2013).
10.2* |  | Company’s Supplemental Retirement Income Plan, as last amended effective December 18, 1996 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2011).
10.3* |  | Company’s Pension Restoration Plan, as last amended effective June 29, 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended June 30, 2015).
10.4* |  | Company’s Rules for Lump Sum Payments, as last amended effective May 15, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended June 30, 2015).
10.5* |  | Company’s Stock Performance Plan, as last amended effective January 25, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2011).
10.6* |  | Company’s Equity and Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective March 14, 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended June 30, 2016).
10.7* |  | Form of Award Terms under the company’s Equity and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended June 30, 2013).
10.8* |  | Company’s Retirement Savings Restoration Plan, as last amended effective May 15, 2014. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.08 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended June 30, 2014).
10.9* |  | Company’s Retirement Income Plan for Directors, as last amended January 2011 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended March 31, 2012).
10.10* |  | Company's Senior Executive Severance Plan, as amended and restated effective December 10, 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the company's Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2015). The company agrees to furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted schedules to the Commission upon request.

52

Table of Contents

Exhibit Number |  | Description
10.11* |  | Supplemental Deferral Terms for Deferred Long Term Incentive Awards and Deferred Variable Compensation Awards (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12 to the company's Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2013).
10.12* |  | Form of 2014 Award Terms under the Company's Equity and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended March 31, 2014).
10.13* |  | Company’s Management Deferred Compensation Plan, as last amended effective April 15, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended June 30, 2014).
10.14* |  | Separation Agreement dated October 5, 2015, by and between E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company and Ellen J. Kullman (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the company's Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission file 1-815) dated October 5, 2015).
10.15* |  | Form of 2015 Award Terms under the Company's Equity and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 to the company's Quarterly Report on 10-Q (Commission file number 1-815) for the period ended March 31, 2015).
10.16* |  | Letter Agreement dated January 4, 2016 and, entered January 18, 2016, by and between the Company and Mr. James C. Borel (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the company's Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission file number 1-815) dated January 22, 2016).
10.17** |  | Separation Agreement by and between the Company and The Chemours Company (incorporated by reference to reference to Exhibit 2.1 to the company’s Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission file number 1-815) dated July 8, 2015).
10.18 |  | Tax Matters Agreement by and between the Company and The Chemours Company (incorporated by reference to reference to Exhibit 2.2 to the company’s Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission file number 1-815) dated July 8, 2015).
10.19** |  | Agreement and Plan of Merger by and between the Company and The Dow Chemical Company, dated as of December 11, 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to the company's Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission file number 1-815) dated December 11, 2015).
10.20** |  | Master Repurchase Agreement with Cooperative Rabobank, U.A. (New York Branch) and The Bank of Tokyo Mitsubishi UFJ Ltd. (New York Branch) dated as of February 3, 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.20 to the company's Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2015).
10.21** |  | Master Framework Agreement with Cooperative Rabobank, U.A. (New York Branch) and The Bank of Tokyo Mitsubishi UFJ Ltd. (New York Branch) dated as of February 3, 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.21 to the company's Annual Report on Form 10-K (Commission file number 1-815) for the year ended December 31, 2015).
10.22** |  | Form of 2016 Award Terms under the Company's Equity and Incentive Plan.
12 |  | Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges.
31.1 |  | Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of the company’s Principal Executive Officer.
31.2 |  | Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of the company’s Principal Financial Officer.

53

Table of Contents

32.1 |  | Section 1350 Certification of the company’s Principal Executive Officer. The information contained in this Exhibit shall not be deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission nor incorporated by reference in any registration statement filed by the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
32.2 |  | Section 1350 Certification of the company’s Principal Financial Officer. The information contained in this Exhibit shall not be deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission nor incorporated by reference in any registration statement filed by the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
101.INS |  | XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

______________________________________
*Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.
**DuPont hereby undertakes to furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted schedule or exhibit to such agreement to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.
54